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INTRODUCTION

1. Du~ing the period covered by the present report, the global refugee
situation again deteriorated - particularly in the Persian Gulf, the Horn of
Africa, South-West Asia and Europe - despite far-reaching changes i~ the world

.order which, it was hoped, augured improved prospects for solutions. While
progress was made in solutions to certain refugee situations, notably in
Central America and South-East Asia, the world's refugee population remained
at a staggering 17 million. The year under review has undoubtedly been one of
the most difficult and demanding for the Office of the United Nations High
Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), has placed additional and considerable
demands on the solidarity of the international community, and has posed
daunting challenges to UNHCR and the United Nations system as a whole.

2. Not only do refugee movements continue to be a part of larger movements
of people across borders, but human rights violations and conflict have
displa~ed large numbers both internally and externally. The complexity,
dimensions and speed of such displacement, as demonstrated by events in the
Persian Gulf, the Horn of Africa and South-West Asia, have posed unprecedented
protection and logistic difficulties. In some instances, delivery of much
needed assistance must be carried out in a context of almost intolerable
security risks. Furthermore, the past year witnessed the burgeoning
phenomeaon of internal displacement - over 1 million persons in Yugoslavia
alone - and the continuing, bitter reality of south-south movements which
place a cruel burden on the poorest of States. It is also increasingly
evident that voluntary repatriation, the preferred durable solution to refugee
problems, can not be stable aDd truly durable without meaningful reintegration
rooted in national development and reconciliation. No one United Nations
agency can face such myriad challenges alone. The adoption by the General
Assembly of resolution 46/182 of 19 December 1991 on the strengthening of the
coordination of humanitarian emergency assistance of the United Nations was a
significant landmark, providing a framework for an appropriate response of the
system to complex humanitarian emergency situations. The Cffice is working
with the United Nations Emergency Relief Coordinator to explore ways whereby
UNHCR might contribute its expertise to the handling of such complex
emergencies •.

3. While the period under review has been chara~terized by the emergence of
new and urgent refugee situations, long-standing situations, such as that of
Afghans in Pakistan and the Islamic Republic of Iran, and of numerous refugee
groups in Africa, continue to require the attention of the international
community and necessitate new and innovative measures. Central America and
South-East Asia have proven fertile testing grounds for comprehensive regional
approaches to achieve durable solutions for certain situations. In Central
America, refugee camps, once a sad testimony to the suffering of almost a
decade of conflict~ have disappeared, in large measure as a result of the
process set in motion by the International Conference on Central American
Refugees (CIREFCA), in support of the regional peace plan known as
Esquipulas 11. Returnees in that region now outnumber refugees. In
South-East Asia, the number of new arrivals of asylum-seekers has plummeted,
as a result of the mechanisms set in place by the Comprehensive Plan for
Action for Indo-Chinese Refugees (CPA). In the same region, Cambodian
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refugees and'displaced persons have begun to return home after years in camps
in Thailand and elsewhere.

4. Working in close cooperation with other United Nations agencies and
programmes, and with the generous s~pport of the international community,
tJmICRcontinued to'make aconcerteo '0ffort to devise nElW approaches to meet
these ~halJ,enges and to seek durable solutions in furtherance of its mandate.
Tripartite commissions or similar consultative mechanisms, regional approaches
to refugee problems (CPA and CIREFCA) and other such efforts continue to be
implemented. More generally, during 1991 and the first quarter of 1992, UNaCK
charted aforward-lookinq strategy which focuses on emergency preparedness,
prevention, and solutions and attempts to address the totality of the refugee
problem, from exodus and relief to return and reintegration.

5. As part of this strategy, the emergency preparedness and response
capacity of UNHCR has been improved through a number of measures detailed in
the relevant section of this report, rendering the Office better able to
address refugee emergencies world wide. Every opportunity for voluntary
repatriation has also been pursued, increasingly in the context of political
settlements negotiated under the auspices of the Secretary-General, and in
close consultation with all relevant parties. In connection with
repatriation, new approaches to reintegration assistance - such as "quick
impact" projects for returnee communities being implemented in Nicaragua - may
help to anchor returnee communities and fill a current gap in
development-oriented assistance for returnee populations. The third prong of
this strategy has been to promote preventive measures. The objective of
prevention is not tQ prevent flows but to remove or reduce the factors which
compel movement. Examples of this approach are the UNHCR humanita~ian

assistance programme for those disp1aced by the Yugoslav conflict, which seeks
to promote dialogue on return and avoid further displacement, the UNHCR
protection an~ assistance role in northern Iraq, and its growing involvement
in the constituent Republics of the Commonwealth of Independent States,(CIS)
and in Central and Eastern Europe focusing on dissemination of refugee law,
refugee law promotion with all relevant parties and~onitoring.

6. A strategy aimed at achieving solutions while at the same time responding
to emergencies is relatively costly to implement. Donors made available a
total of $887 million during 1991, a large proportion of which went towards
UNHCR programmes in the Persian Gulf. Now more than ever, UNHCR continues to
depend on the solidarity of the international community in order to improve
the speed and quality with which it is able to address the ever-evolving
refugee situation. The international community must continue to play a
dynamic role in encouraging the necessary humanitarian response and ensuring
that the protection and assistance needs of asylum-seekers are adequately
met. For its part, UNHCR will continue to contribute to peace and
r9conciliation throuqh a determined pursuit of lasting humanitarian solutions
adapted to meet the challenges of today's world.

-2-
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CHAPTER I

INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION

A. Introduction

7. Ensuring that international protection is extended to refugees and other
persons of concern to UNHCR and facilitating durable solutions to their
problems are the primary functions of the Office. While the ultimate goal of
protection - the provision of durabie solutions - remains unchanged, the
changing dimensions of the world refugee problem over the last decade in
particular have led to a shift in the order of preference for the durable
solutions of voluntary repatriation, local set~lement and resettlement.
Voluntary repatriation is increasingly the so~ution of choice. At the same
time, the international community is increasingly willing to acknowledge and
act upon the need to prevent the circumstances ~hich force people to flee.

8. These developments have confronted UNHCR with new challenges. In
addition to its traditional protection activitie~, such as prevention of
refoulement and defending the rights of refugees and asylum-seekers in
countries of asylum, the Office is becoming increasingly involved in
activities in countries of origin with returning refugees, but also, on
request, with internally displ~ed persons. Such activities in countrie~ of
origin may enable people to be protected and assisted closer to ~ome and may
encourage the voluntary return of those who have alrea~y been obliged to leave.

9. The international protection of refugees during the period under revi~w

was characterized by bnth encouraging and discouraging trend9. Further
progress was made in dealing with certain long-standing refugee situations in
Africa, Central America and South-East Asia. However, while voluntary
repatriation occurred or was being planned in many parts of the world, other
refugee situations, such as in the Horn of Africa, continued to present major
challenges, and new refugee flows continued to occur. In the Middle East, the
Persian Gulf crisis presented novel protection challenges, as has most
recently the situation in Central and Eastern Europe, where ethnic strife has
resulted in the largest mass movement of persons since the Second World War.
Details of these developments are considered in other parts of a present
report.

10. The intractability of many refugee problems and the occurrence of new and
complex refugee situatioDG served to underline the importance of efforts to
devise new approaches and tools for refug~e protection. Towards this end, the
Working Group on Solu~ions and Protection established by the Executive
Committee of the High Commissioner's Programme (Executive Committee) submitted
its report (document EC/SCP/64 of 12 August 1991) which considered seven
categories of per~ons associated with the search for asylum end refuge. These
categories were persons covered by the 1951 Convention relati~g to the Status
of Refugees (1951 Convention); persons covered by the Organization of African
Unity (OAU) Convention governing the specific aspects of refugee problems in
Africa (OAU Convention) or tha Cartagena Declaration; others forced to leave
or prevented from returning because of man-made disasters, persons forced to
leave or prevented from returning because of natural or ecological disasters;
or extreme poverty; persons who apply for refugGe status and are found not to
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be in one of the four preceding groups; internally displaced persons; a~d

stateless persons.

11. The report made 21 recommendations, including: promoting accession to'
and more effective implementation of refugee instrumGnts; considering further

, the q~estion of possibly applying a broader refugee definition ~n a global
basis; strengthening protection of women and children; promoting measures to
aver~ mass flow~; encouraging State responsibility for preventive and curativ~
measures and State action ,for safeguarding the right to seek and enjoy asylum;
carrying out public information campaigns in countries of origin to dispel
misinformatio~regardingprospects of application of asylum abroad and in
countries of asylum to encourage positive public attitudes regarding refugees
and asylum-seekers; supporting the return of those determined by a fair
procedure not to be refugees; analysing the link between development and
migration; identifying more clearly responsibilities within the United Nations
for resp~nding to the needs of internally displaced persons; linking
development and rehabilitation efforts to reli~{ aid; promoting accession tu
statelessness instruments; encouraging States to consider providing an
increased number. of places for resettlement; formulating broader and more
flexible funding mechanisms; promoting and implementing international
humanitarian and human rights law; developing a rapid response mechanism for
mass flows; andimpxoving early warning capacity.

12. Having considered the Working Group's report at its forty-second session,
the Executive Committee requested the High Commissioner to convene such
inter-sessional meetings of its Subcommittee of the Whole on International
Protection as would be necessary to continue the constructive discussions on
pending issues of the report of the Worki~g Group, as well aa on other
relevant protection matters, and to seek consensus on appropriate
action-orient~d follow-up of the report, its recommendations, and other
relevant matters. nle Subcommittee held its first inter-sessional mee~ing in
Janua7;y 1992 to discuss the subject of change of circumstances and the
cessatio'- clause of the 1951 Convention; furthel meetings were scheduled for
April ar;,~ .rune to discuss voluntary repatriation, statelessness, protection of
persons of concern to UNHCR whQ fall outside the 1951 Convention, and
implementation of the 1951 Convention.

13. Effective implementation of the 1951 Convention was recognized by the
Executive Cummit~ee as fundamental for' refugee protection. To that end, the
Executive Committee called on all States that have not done so to respond to
the questionnaire on implementation which was submitted to them in May 1990.
Because only 27 States have responded so far, only an interim report on
implementation could be prepared for the forty-second session of the Zxecutive
Committee. The interim report noted that it would be premature to engage in
extensive analysis or draw definitive conclusions in the absence of a more
extensive response. It was noted, however, that the information submitted so
far indicated both a high l~vel of conformity with the basic provisions of the
Co~vention, but also areas of disagreement or for improvement.

14. Going beyond the 1951 Convention and asylum as a focus of protection
activities, providing international protection to individuals who do not enjoy
such protection in their countrie~ of origin also increasingly encompasses
activities within these countries. Section B of this chapter examines several
key protection concerns which arose du~ing the period under review, with an
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emphasis on country of origin activities in the context of prevention and
voluntary repatriation.

B. Rights of refugees

15. Securing respect for the rights of refugees is of the essence of
protection. Contributing to efforts to strengthen observance of fundamental
human rights is accordingly an important focus of UNHCR protection activities.
contributing 8S it does to preventing the circumstances which cause rt!fuqees
to flee, and to facilitating the conditions which will allow them to return.
With this in mind, the UNHCR Executive Committee called upon the High
Commissi0ger to continue to contribute ;0 the deliberations of internatic~al

human rights bodies, and to participate actively in preparatio~~ for and the
proceedings of the 1993 World Conference on Human'Rights.

16. UNHCR has, th~refore, sought increased cooperation with the human rights
bodies of the United Nations in orde~ to draw their attention to issues
relating to refugees and others of eoncern to the Office. 'l'oWQl:dsthis ead,
the High Commissioner addressed the forty-eighth session of the Commission on
Human Rights on 20 February 1992, on tb6 theme ~f preventive protection,
offering practical suggestions for strengthening the Commission's involvemen~

with ~efuqee issues. UNHCR also promoted an active working relationsp~~,

inter aliA, with the Human Rights Committee, the Turture Committ6e, t:l J

Subcommission on Preventioll of Discrimination and Protection of Minorities,
the Preparatory Committee of the World Conference on Human Rights and the
Subcommission's Working Group on ArbitT~ry Detention.

17. The examples above give some idea of the scope of human rights concerns
which are relevant to refugees and asylum-seekers. At the operational level
in Yugoslavia, UNHCR has been reql~ested by the Secretary-General to assist
internally displaced populations, inter alia, in order to prevent further
displacements and to facilitate th0i~ return to their places of residence. It
is therefore being led to monitor the treatment uf minority groups in certain
reg10ns to oppose the practice of forced relocations and has called on all
parties involved to respect" -'JYIan rights and humanitarian principles. The
Office will need to examine ~d explore further what preventive strategies it
could develop on the basis of this experience, which has also entailed close
collaboration with other actors in the Yugoslav contQxt, such as the European
Community Monitoring Group, -the United Nations Protection Force (UN~ROFOR)g

the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRe) ond the United Nations
Children's Fund (UNICEF). In endeavouring to secure the right of the
displaced to return to their respective Republics and regio~s of origin on a
voluntary basis, it is necessary to protect displaced persons, minority groups
and promote the fair treatment of all.

18. In Central and Eastern Europe, the Office has established an active
presence and has' undertaken a variety of protection activities, including
promoting accession to the 1951 Convention and its 1967 Protocol, training,
and providing advice on refugee legislation and status determination
procedures. UNHCR has also ~dvised on constitutional, refugee and citizenship
provisions, the latte~, inter alia, to avoid the creation of stateless
persons, which could also, as the Executive Committee haG observed again,
reduce the potential for refugee flows. The Office is also collah~ratingwith
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tbe Confe~ence on Security and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE) to highlight
refugee issues on its agenda.

19. Anotber major activity for UNHCR in countries of origin is monitoring the
safety of tbose who have chosen to repatriate. The Office faces a particular

. challenge in this regard since many returns take place under less than ideal
security, economic, and environmental conditions. UNHCR is also often
involved in voluntary repatriation operations within the framework of
comprehensive arrangements which include various other United Nations
agenci~G. This has been the case during the period under review in Cambodia,
El Sal~A~or and Iraq. UNHCR protection activities in the country of origin in
favour of returnees have, in certain such instances, been complicated by the
fact that returns are taking place during an ongoing process of political
settlement of the conflict.

20. Voluntary repatriation is not merely a question of transportin~

individuals to their countries of origin. Protection issues that arise
include ensuring that adequate information is provided to the refugees so that
they can make an informed decision, ascertaining the voluntariness of the
return, negotiating guarantees or amnesties, obtaining clearances to return,
arranging the modalities for a safe return and monitoring treatment upon
return. In some repatriation operations, land mines must be located and
removed. In others, the legal status of the newly independent State to which
refugees ace returning may be a complicating factor, as can the presence of
ex-soldie~s among the repatriants. Countries of origin often have difficulty
in absorbing and reintegrating large numbers of returnees. Returnees are
sometimes subject to arrest and detention. Monitoring difficulties are often
greatest with spontaneous repatriation, but success~ul voluntary repatriation
operations.generally require mobilization of adequate resources and
maintenance of conditions of security.

21. The Persian Gulf crisis challenged the international protection capacity
of the Office in a number of important ways. ,As a result of the size and
speed of the exodus and the return, UNHCR faced signtficant operational
obstacles in protection and'assistance. The fact that the Iraqi situation
included refugee movements and internal displacement further added to the
complexity of the situation. While in some instances during the Persian Gulf
crisis refugees were not accepted at borders, certain countries in the region
that had not previously been confronted with major refugee influxes also
confirmed a basic commitment to the principle of non-refoulement.

22. Protectio~ is a particv.lar challenge in situations of ongoing armed
conflict or fragile security. Some of the most difficult problems in this
respect occurred in the Horn of Africa. While opportunities for the solution
of long-standing refugee problems arose, an aggravated state of civil strife
and insecurity continued both to cause internal and external displacement of
large populations Of people as well as to hamper seriously the Office's
ability to deliver measures of international protection and material
assistance to persons of its concern. Furthermore, the safety of both
refugees and the personnel of the Office was placed under unacceptable forms
and levels of risk so that in some instances the Office was forced to suspend
its operations altogether.
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23. Pressures on asylum continued to manifest themselves in every region of
the wOI'ld. Instances of refoulement occurred in ~any countries despite
widespread acceptance of the principle of non-refoulement. Refugees who are
able to reach countries of asylum may be subject to threats to or violations
of their physical security, detention, armed attacks on camps or individuals,
or forcible recruitment. Women and children, the majority of the world's
refugees, are particularly vulnerable. Other protection concerns include less
than universal accession to the international refugee instruments and
sometimes problematic implementation of them. Protection problems in status
determination include absence of procedures, and procedures lacking guarantees
of due process. These problems can be found in many countries.

24. Protection issues related to asylum are prevalent also in Western Europe,
where large numbers of persons continued to see~ asylum, including refugees,
persons who are fleeing war and generalized violence, and migrants, with the
result that status determination procedures were overburdened and public
opinion has become increasingly negative. In a number of instances, refugees
and asylum-seekers have been subject to violent attecks. In these countries
UNHCR protection activities have included advising on possibilities for
streamlining asylum procedures while maintaining necessary legal guarantees,
participating in intergovernmental consultations aimed at harmonizing refugee
law and procedures, and providing information on situations in countries of
origin as a means of assisting in determinations of status. UNHCR also
attempts to improve public understanding of refugees and asylum-seekers, and
their need for protection.

C. Promotion of refugee protection

25. Romania, Poland, the Czech and Slovak Federal Republic and Honduras
acceded to the Convention and Protocol during the reporting period, bringing
the·number of States parties to one or both instruments to Ill. Other States
are considering accession and it is hoped that they soon will become parties.

26. UNHCR undertook a variety of protection-oriented promotional activities
on the ocoasion of the fortieth anniversaries of the Convention and of the
Office, including over 30 refugee law training seminars for government
officials and others on status determination procedures. Since protection is
maximized by equitable and expeditious procedures and effective implementation
of international standards in national legislation and administrative
procedures, these subjects received the highest priority in promotional
efforts.

27. The Centre for Documentation on Refugees further developed its services
of refugee documentation, publication, library services and international
networking of refugee documentation centres. The Centre continues to publish
the quarterly bulletin Refugee Abstracts and bibliographies on refugees.
Collaboration with the Oxford University Press in the publication of the
International Journal of Refugee Law continued. The Centre maintains a
bibliographic database on refugee-specific literature which currently contains
over 9,000 items in English, French, German and Spanish. The Centre also
maintains three databases containing, respectively, the full texts of national
legislations relating to refugee status determination, asylum and nationality:
the full texts of international instruments relating to the protection of
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refugees, together with the. texts of declarations and/or reservations made by
the parties thereto; and abstracts of judgements of national courts and
tribunalsrelatinqto refugee status determination or to the rights of
refuqees.· These databasescontribute to the Office's capacity to monitor the
implementation of the 1951 Convention. The Centre has also developed an
internal database~hich contains the annual protection reports from UNHCR
field offices. During 1991, on-line access was made available on an
experimental basis to selected UNHCR field offices for the five databases.

28. On the recommendation of a UNHCR-NGO Consultation in April 1990, the
International Refugee Documentation Network (IRDN), coordinated by the Centre,
has also set up a pilot project called "IRENE" (International Refugee
Electronic Network) which allows its members to use electronic mail and access
bulletin boards on refugee information. In 1991, the Centre was charged with
setting up a project for the systematic collection and storage of information
on countries of origin which is already in the public domain for the use of
UNaCR staff.
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CHAPTER XI

ASSISTANCE ACTIVITIES

A. Major trends in assistance

1. Introduction

29. During 1991, UNRCa, in cooperation with concerned Governments and the
international community, continued its efforts to meet the humanitarian needs
of refugees throughout the world. In particular, it sought to enhance its
emergency response capability. Wherever possible, the promotion of durable
solutions to the plight of refugees was actively pursued through voluntary
repatriations local integration and resettlement programmes. Of these three
durable solutions, particular emphasis was given to voluntary repatriation.
In the absence of durable solutions, UNHCR was forced to maintain care and
maintenance programmes for refugees.

30. While political developments over the last 12 months have opened the
possibility for increased voluntary repatriation, the overall refugee
situation has not improved. In addition to the still unresolved situation in
the Middle East region, serious refugee situations exist in Bangladesh and in
the Horn of Africa, with influxes of refugees also in Kenya. It is now
estimated that there are some 17 million refugees world wide.

31. The response of the international community to the plight of refugees has
been generous and unparalleled in the 40-year history of UNHCR. Total
extrabudgetary funds received by UNHCR during 1991 under both General and
Special Programmes amounted to some $904 million. Obligations incurred during
1991 amounted to $862.5 million. In terms of volume of activity and related
expenditure, 1991 exceeded 1990 expenditure by almost 60 per cent.
Consequently, the attainment of programme objectives was not hampered by the
financial constraints that UNHCR had experienced in previous year,. UNHCR was
thus able to respond more effectively to refugee emergencies, p~rt1y also on
account of the increase in the UNaCR Emergency Fund by the Executive Committee
in 1991 to $20 million.

32. In response to new needs, especially in Africa, the Executive Committee
approved an increase in the 1991 General Programmes target from
$355.5 million to $379 million at a special session on 28 June 1991. Actual
General Programmes expenditure for the year subsequently amounted to
$370 million.

33. With regard to Special Programmes (including Special Trust FundS, Refugee
Aid and Development projects and programmes under funding appeals by the
United Nations SeQretary-General), expenditure reached $492.5 million. Some
45 per cent of this pertained to UNHCR participation in the Regional
Humanitarian Plan of Action relating to the Persian Gulf crisis. Further
important expenditures concerned the Comprehensive Plan of Action for
Indo-Chinese Refugees (CPA) and Special Emergency Programmes in the Horn of
Africa Area (SEPHA).
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34. In addition to total volUntary funds expenditure related to 1991
activities of $862.5 million, administrative expenditure covered by the United
Nations Regula~ Budget amounted to a further $20.4 million. Detailed
inf Tmation on expenditure levels for each country or area programme is given

. in tables 1 and 2.

2. Emergency relief

35. In 1991, as in previous years, there were frequent occasions where the
use of the Emergency Fund was required to address new refugee situations
throughontthe world. The Emergency Fund enables UNHCR to react swiftly to
new refugee situations. When the initial assistance proves insufficient to
cover the wide range of needs caused by major refugee movements, often special
appeals for financial assistance are made to the international community.

36. The total amount obligated from the Emergency Fund in 1991 was more than
$18.5 million. Situations covered ranged from newly arrived Ethiopians in the
Sudan ($4 million) to assistance to persons from Yugoslavia in Hungary
($2.9 million). The Emergency Fund was also resorted to on a large scale for
Ethiopian refugees in Djibouti ($1.8 million), Sudanese refugees in Ethiopia
($1 million), Ethiopian and Somali refugees in Kenya ($1.2 million), Sudanese,
Burundi and Rwandese refugees in Zaire ($1.1 million), Somali and Ethiopian
refugees in Yemen ($0.7 million), and disp~aced persons in Yugoslavia
($1.05 million).

37. Emergency relief is but one aspect of the wide range of activities which
UNHCR undertook on behalf of the world's refugees during the course of 1991.
As mentioned above, UNHCR took special steps to enhance its emergency response
capability in 1991. These are described in more detail in chapter Ill,
section A, 5 (c). In relation to more complex and protracted man-made
emergency situations, UNHCR's response capability will be aVailable to the
newly appointed United Nations Emergency Relief Coordinator.

3. Care and maintenance

38. Following the phase of a refugee situation where emergency relief is
required, the basic needs of refugees are met through care and maintenance
assistance, pending the achievement of a durable solution. This form of UNHCR
assistance has consistently taken a large proportion of the General Programmes
budget. The year 1991 was no exception as $211.8 million was allocated for
care and maintenance activities during the year.

I

39. Large care and maintenance programmes in Africa continued to be
implemented in Ethiopia ($&9.1 million), Malawi ($48.6 million), the Sudan
($16.1 million), Guinea ($15.7 million), and most recently in Kenya
($10.6 million). The situation in the Horn of Africa deteriorated
dramatically during 1991 with a massive exodus of refugees into Kenya. With
the mass movement of refugees and returnees in that region, the need to
provide care and maintenance assistance was particularly acute in the Horn.
In Malawi, the Mozambican refugee population continued to grow, rendering
necessary an increase in the care and maintenance assistance in that country.
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In West Africa, pending a large-scale voluntary repatriation of the Liberian
refugees, substantial assistance programmes needed to be continued. Increased
care and maintenance programmes were also necessary elsewhere in Africa, such
as in Zaire and the Central African Republic, where large influxes of Sudanese
took place.

40. South-East Asia was also a major focus of UNHCR care and maintenance
programmes in 1991. In Thailand ($29.5 million), Hong Kong ($18.7 million),
as well as Malaysia, Indonesia and the Philippines, assistance to Vietnamese
asylum-seekers continued to be provided, pending their voluntary repatriation
to Viet Ham or resettlement. The situation in Hong Kong remained the most
difficult, as it received fully 90 per cent of the new arrivals of Vietnamese
in the region going to that colony. !

41. In South-West Asia, care and maintenance assistance to Afghan refugees in
~akistan remained the largest in the region ($36.6 million). Efforts towards
durable solutions for the Afghan refugees, primarily in Pakistan and the
Islamic Republic of Iran, remained a key element of UNRCR policy in the region.

42. There were continued care and maintenance programmes in Latin America,
most notably in Mexico ($3.7 million), where assistance has·to continue to the
Guatemalan refugees until such time as they choose to repatriate.

4. Durable solutions

43. Among the principal objectives of UNHCR activities is the pursuit of
durable solutions to the situation of refc~ees. The three classical durable
solutions are voluntary repatriation, the . ~eferred solution, local
integration in the country of first asylum ~dresettlement in a third
country. In 1991, expenditure under both G~~era' and Special Pr~qrammes to
promote these three durable solutions amounted to some $222.1 million.

(a) Voluntary repatriation

44. During 1991, $134.1 million was spent on voluntary repatriation, with
major programmes mounted in Ethiopia ($23 million), Nicaragua ($14.4 million),
the Sudan ($10.3 million), Viet Ham ($8 million), Pakistan ($6.6 million) an~

Hong Kong ($4.3 million).

45. Given the easing of political tensions in many regions of the world, the
possibility of resolving many refugee situations through voluntary
repatriation is now particularly promising. In the li~ht of these
developments, UNHCR is making a concerted effort to promote voluntary
repatriation, wherever possible.

(b) Local settlem~Dt

46. There are still many countries where assistance towards local settlement
has to be pursued because voluntary repatriation is not possible in the near
future. During 1991, $70.2 million was spent on local settlement activi~ies.

47. During the period under review, assistance for the esteblishment of rural
settlement projects was provided in the People's Republic of China,
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Coted'Ivoire"Guinea, Ethiopia., Mezico,Seneqal, Uqanda, Zaire and Zambia.
As'refuqeesbScome increasinqlysalf....sufficient through food and cash crop
productionazld inteqration in localcoinmunities, mmCR assistance is reduced

··accordinqly~

48. In urban and s'!mi-urban areas, assistance was given to individual
refuqees·toprol1lote their inteqration. Education, vocatio~al traininq and
cOUDsellinq services were geared towardsqivinq refuqees access to employment
opportunities, thus providing them with the means to become independent.

49. SQcio-economic inteqration of refuqees in host communities is also
'prOinoted throuqh community development proqrammes aimed at refuqee
participation in the planninq, implementation and self-management of
projects. The linkage of refuqee proqrammes to existinq regional development
proqrl!Ull1\es is another way of ensurinq refugee inteqration in the surroundinq
socio-economic life.

(c) Resettlement

50. Resettlement in third countries remains the only durable solution for
refugees who cannot voluntarily return to their country of origin nor benefit
from a secure and diqnified future in the country of first asylum. A number
of countries only afford asylum to refugees on a temporary basis on condition
that they are resettled. Even in countries that do not impose this condition,
local economic, political or ethnic factors may necessitate that an
appropriate durable solution be souqht in a third country.

51. In the absence of other options, the decision to resettlo is normally
taken when this durable solution is the only appropriate means of quaranteeinq
the leqal or physical security of ~e individual. In other cases,
resettlement is pu~suedby UNRCR when this solution represents the only
measure for providinq humanitarian protection for vulnerable groups of
refuqees, comprisinq the medically-at-risk, the physically or mentally
disabled, women-at-risk and victims of torture. ~

52< In 1991, of the world's qlobal refugee popUlation of over 17 million,
UNHCR souqht resettlement for some 75,600 persons: much less than
1 per cent. Notwithstanding the success of resettlement under the
Comprehensive Plan of Action for lndo-Chinese Refugees (CPA), of the overall
number of refuqees targeted for. resettlement by UNRCR, the Office reqistered
33,000 departures, constitutinq a 40 per cent shortfall aqainst projected
needs. This is all improvement over the fiqure for 1990, durinq whIch a
65 per cent shortfall was registered. More departures miqht have been
reqistered but for the fact that voluntary repatriation became possible for
several refuqee populations formerly identified for resettlement in 1991.
Moreover, events in the Middle East disrupted the process of resettlement in
tha~ reqion for a number of months"

53. As has been the case in previous years, South-East Asia remained the
principal focus of resettlem9nt operations. While repatriation was souqht for
Cambodians and many Lau refuqees, UNHCR has similarly pursued resettlement for
those for whom voluntary repatriation is not possible. In 1991, resettlement
of ludo-Chinese from the reqion, facilitated by ~he CPA, provided new homes
for 25,720 individuals. By 31 December 1991, of the 49,220 persons belonqinq
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to the pre-cut-off-date group of l~ng-stayers, as defined in the CPA, a total
of 48,338 had been accepted and 46,500 had departed. In the course of 1991,
119 of those resettled were rescued-at-sea.

54. Refugees originating from the Middle East and South-West Asia continue to
represent an important resettlement group for UNReR, and requirements have
naturally increased owing to the crisis between Iraq and Kuwait. In 1991,
3,525 refugees from the Middle East and South-West Asia were resettled.
Following the pattern of 1990, a very high proportion had to be resettled on
an emergency basis as a result of the conflict in the region. Nationalities
resettled comprised mainly Iraqis, Xranians and a few Afghans.

55. In common with the Middle East and South West Asia, the number of
refugees put forward for resettlement from Africa is but a minuscule
proportion of the total refugee population hosted in the continent. In 1991,
a total of 2,400 African refugees were resettled, principally to the United
States of America and Canada.

56. In 1991, as a result of the International Conference on Central American
Refugees, Returnees and Displaced Persons· (CIREFCA) and other possibilities
for regional solutions, the number of refugees resettled from Latin America
under the auspices of UNHCR continued to decline, with only some
160 departures recorded by the Office.

57. In the wake of historic changes in Eastern Europe, the volume of
resettlement of.persons originating from the region continued to diminish. In
1991, a total of 1,100 Europeans departed for resettlement.

58. Of the total of 960 cases accounting for approximately 3,360 persons
falling within the UNHCR vulnerable groups category, comprising the disabled,
the medically-at-risk and victims of torture/violence, 183 cases involving
439 persons were resettled during 1991.

59. In 1991, some 275 cases (825 persons) in the women-et-risk category were
resettled under special programmes cxeated for these individuals, as well as
under regular programmes.

60. It is important to note that during the Decade for Disabled Persons,
1981-1991, some 8,160 cases (28,570 persons) were identifi$d for
resettlement. Of these, some 3,360 cases (11,710 persons) were offered
resettlement under special programmes created for this vulnerable group of
refugees. In addition, approximately 2,000 cases (1,000 persons) in this
category were assisted by resettlement countries under the regular annual
resettlement quotas in the context of family reunification. Thus, the total
number of disabled cases resettled throughout the decade is 5,360 (18,170
persons). Of these, an average of 60 per ,cent suffered from physical
disabilities and/or ailments while 40 per ,cent presented mental disorders,
retardation or psychosomatic consequences of torture.

(d) Refugee aid and develogment

61. At the forty-second session of the Executive Committee, the High
Commissioner was encouraged "to continue with her advocacy of greater
inter-agency cooperation and in particular to undertake, with the UNDP
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Administrator, steps to bring to fruition joint activities in development
field~ aimed at benefiting refugees, returnees, displaced persons and their
host comm~ities" (A/AC.96/783, para. 33 (b». Guidelines on refugee aid and
development, prepared by UNHCR and based on discussions on the subject at the
Consultative Comrnitteeon Substantive Questic)Us (Operational activities)
(CCSQ_(OPSHsince 1990 were approved by the Organizing Committee (OC) of the
Administrative Committee on Coordination (ACC) in March 1992. Major agencies
involved in humanitarian development activities will circulate the Guidelines
to their Headquarters and field offices with necessary instructions on their
application and monitoring. A progress report on the implementation of the
Guidelines will be made to the autwnn session of the ACC through the OC.

62. The impending return of hundlC'eds of thousands of refugees to their
countries of origin poses a very Ispecific ilnd urgent development challenge. A
joint UNDP/UNHCRmeeting held in January 1992 discussed the demarcation of
roles and responsibilities of the two organizations in relation to voluntary
repat&iations. UNHCR has also established a Working Group on Returnee Aid and
Develorment whose main objective is to prepare appropriate directions for the
Office. Joint UNDP/UNHCR missions to prepare repatriation and reintegration
programmes were undertaken to Cambodia and Mozambique.

63. A refugee aid and development programme component amounting to some
$10 million was jointly prepared in October 1991 byUNHCR and UNDP in Malawi,
within the framework of the fifth UNDP Country Programme, to address the
environmental and development requirements deriving from the impact of
refugees in the hosting areas.

64. Technical planning for Phase III of the "Income-Generating Project for
Refugee Areas" in Pakistan, executed by the World Bank, has been completed.
Pending the payment of pledged funds for Phase III of the project, activities
are currently being undertaken in a bridging period which is expected to last
until June 1992. Implementation of the International Fund for Agricultural
Development (IFAD)/UNHCR "South Khorasan Rangeland Rehabilitation and Refugee
Income-Generating Activities Project" in the Islamic Republic of Iran has
started on a reduced scale pending additional funding. In Central America, of
the 59 projects presented by the seven CIREFCA countries, 34 have received
complete or partial funding totalling $65 million and are now being
implemented. A second International Meeting of the CIREFCA Follow-up
Committee was held in April 1992. This meeting considered 52 project
proposals with a total cost of $241 million.

65. An African Development Bank/UNHCR meeting held in March 1992 discussed
possible areas of cooperation and agreed to undertake joint action in the
fields of programme identification, preparation and implementation in refugee
and returnee areas. UNHCR, in collaboration with UNDP and Governments, is
actively preparing a plan,of action for the integration/reintegration of
Rwandese refugees/returnees as a follow-up to a Regional Summit Conference of
Heads of State of Burundi, Rwanda, Uganda, the United Republic of Tanzania and
the Prime Minister of Zaire. Feasibility studies in the various countries are
currently being carried out and projects prepared.
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5. Programme management and implementation

(a) General

66. Efforts to improve the general management of projects continued,_
especially in the light of audits conducted by the United Nations Internal ~d
External Auditors, evaluation reports and programme review missions, and . ' ..
technical inputs provided by the Programme and Technical Support Section of
UNHCR.

67. The UNHCR Programme Management System (PMS), which was implemented from
1979 onwards, was substantially reviewed and evaluated in 1990, resulting in
the issue in December 1991 of a final version of the relevant chapter of the.
UNHCR Manual; this chapter provides complete instructions on programme and
project management for Headquarters and offices in the field.

68. An improved version of the field component of the Financial and
Management Information System (FMIS) was distributed to all offices during the
second half of 1991, and this has facilitated project planning, monitoring and
control. Over 100 such offices are now using this system which, inter alia,
allows them to carry out more detailed budgeting and monitoring of projects.

69. Efforts continue to be made at all levels to address the needs of refugee
women and children in a substantive way and to focus on the integration of
such issues within overall programming. The revision of the Programme
Management System has taken this into account and it continues to be a point
of emphasis in training courses.

(b) Evaluation

70. Evaluation activities carried out during the year concentrated on
comprehensive evaluations of major UNHCR emergency operations and regional
policy issues. During the past year evaluations have covered a wide 'range of
organizational and operational issues. These have included the extent and
adequacy of UNHCR involvement and strategy in Western Europe: an overali
review of UNHCR logistic activities: an analysis of lessons learned from the
repatriation from Zaire of Angolans: the effici.ency and impact of UNHCR
operations in Guinea, Sierra Leone, Sri Lanka and Uganda; and an extensive
study of UNHCR capacity to respond to eme~gency situations, mainly reviewing
recent experiences in the Persian Gulf region, but also the experience
accumulated by UNHCR over the past 10 years.

71. These evaluations reviewed a variety of policy -and protection issues, and
made a thorough assessment of the material assistance boing provided to
refugees. In addition, due attention was given to arrangements with
implementing partners, organizational structures and staffing levels. ,
Whenever possible, ~essons were identified that could be incorporated into
UNHCR training activities, and issues covering women and children were given
systematic and special attention.

72. Comprehensive evaluations are intended to assist the High Commissioner
and senior managers to improve and reshape operational activities as
ne~essary. Evaluation procedures are now well established in UNHCR, and
enable maximum benefit to be drawn from the evaluations. An Evaluation
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COIlIIlittee,Cdmposed ofUNHCR senior managers, selects operations or activities
to be evaluated and reviews the conclusions and recommendations. The
Cl)mlYlitteeprovides a mechanism for the implementation of recommendations and
ensures that .recommendations concerning organizational policies are taken into
account at the ap~ropriate levol.

(c) Emergency prgparedness

73. In the light of recent experiences with emergencies, particularly during
1991, the High Commissioner has established as one of her main priorities the
enhancement of UNHCR capacity to respond to emergency situations. A number of
proposals related to emergency preparedness and response were submitted to the
forty-second session of the Executive Committee. With the Executive
Committee's'strong endorsement of these proposals, UNHCR has made efforts to
ensure their expeditious implementation under the guidance of an Emergency
Task Force created hy the High Commissioner in October 1991.

74. As part of the enhancement of the response capacity of UNHCR to
emergencies, a certain degree of standby capacity must be assured.
Initiatives were undertaken during the second half of 1991 and beginning of
1992 which focused on the establishment of standby capacity in the areas of
emergency staffing, relief supplies, needs assessment and emergency programme
implementation.

75. In regard to emergency staffing, internal UNHCR staff resources for
emergencies have been strengthened through the appointment of five Emergency
Preparedness and Response Officers (EPROs), who act as UNHCR's first-line
response in the event of a refugee emergency and who ensure that essential
preparedness measures are initiated during non-emergency periods. To support
the EPROs, Emergency Response Teams (ERT) have been established for each
regional area and an Emergency Roster of additional standby staff has been set
up. To complement the internal staffing arrangements for emergencies, UNHCR
has also entered into special agreements with the Danish Refugee Council and
the Norwegian Refugee Council to provide UNHCR wit~standby capacity in the
form of seconded staff. UNHCR has also been discussing a similar arrangement
with the United Nations Volunteers.

76. A Memorandum of Understanding was signed with the Swedish Rescue Services
Board in December 1991 to make available per'sonnel and material support to the
UNaCR Emergency Response Teams so as to ensure their rapid mobilization and
deployment, and to allow them to become immediately opgrational as soon as
they reach an emergency area. The Board is also maintaining other equipment
for UNHCR on a standby basis, inclUding vehicles.

77. UNHCR continues to place great emphasis on staff preparedness through its
Emergency Management Training Programme (EMTP). Begun in 1985, over 1,200
staff of UNReR, non-governmental organizations, Governments and other United
Nations agencies have participated in 33 workshops world wide. Over the past
12 months, EMTP courses have been held in Madison, Wisconsin (United States of
America), the Czech and Slovak Federal Republic, Poland, Hungary and the
Commonwealth of Independent States. Future workshops will focus on
comprehensive regional training courses, in order to make EMTP available to a
larger number of staff, including local personnel. Regional EMTP workshops
for 1992 are planned in the Middle East, the Horn of Africa and
Eastern/Central Europe.
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(d) Refugee women

-

&

78. During the reporting period, UNHCR continued to make progress in
implementing its Policy on Refugee Women, with increased emphasis on
implementation at the field level. The UNHCR Guidelines on Protection of
Refugee Women were introduced to provide practical guidance to field workers
in identifying the specific protection needs of refugee women and introducing
due sensitivity to such needs in programme planning and implementation. The
gender training programme, "People-Oriented Planning", was expanded to include
new case studies on emergency and repatriation operations and has been
translated into French and Spanish. Courses were held at Headquarters in 1991
and one was specifically designed for emergency coordinators. In addition,
expanded field gender training is a priority in 1992 and trainers have been
prepared for this purpose. Protection training has included sessions on
gender-based persecution and interviewing techniques for female
asylum-seekers. Gender-spacific issues are also being integrated into most
training modules and are already included in procedures manuals.

79. Several initiatives have alsn been taken at the field level to implement
the Policy on Refugee Women and introduce gender-sensitivity in project
planning and implementation. One of the most noteworthy, carried out within
the framework of CIREFCA, was the Central American Regional Forum on Refugee,
Uprooted and Returnee Women (FOREFEM), held in Guatemala in February 1992.
Preceded by six months of preparatory meetings, bringing together the affected
women, Government officials and con-governmental organizations, FOREFEM called
attention to the situation of uprooted women in the region and made
far-reaching recommendations for improving programme delivery. An iutegral
part of FOREFEM is its attempt to generate awareness of the legal impediments
faced by uprooted women and to promote initiatives for self-help.

80. Staff members with specific responsibility to ensure inclusion of refugee
women's concerns at the field level were deployed in Malawi, Thailand and
Ethiopia, the latter two with regional responsibilities. Their role is to
assist field staff in implementing the Policy on Refugee Women by identif.ying
opportunities for greater participation, linking up with efforts to mainstream
women in development activities, assisting in gender training, and adapting
existing programmes to be more responsive to the needs of women. Th~y will
also develop pilot work-plans for implementation of the policy with a vio~ to
their replication in other regions.

81. Finally, the UNHCR internal annual reporting exercise has revealed a
large number of initiatives that have been taken by field offices to identify
and respond to women's needs. These have included, inter alia, specific
protection training aimed at potential returnees, socio-economic research on
female-headed households to improve programme delivery, pro-active efforts to
encourage retention of girls in school and identification of particular
activities in support of returning female-headed households. It is expected
that with the firm policy foundation and training programme now established
there will be incremental progress in meeting refugee women's needs in the
future.
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(e) Refugee- children

82. An increasing awareness within.the. international community that over
50·percent.of.the.17·million.refugees of concern to the High Commissioner are
children and yOUDgpeopleofschool age has also been reflected within the
IzecutiveCommittee of the High Commissioner's Programme. General efforts on
behalf of all refugees with respect tl) protection, material assist.ance and
durable solutions are being complemented with resources and programmes to
identify.andmeet the particular needs of children in order that they may grow
and develop normally.

83. The UNHCR approaCh is to improve planning and implementation of
progt8l'lllllesinorder not to marginalize children and their care-givers, but
rather to mainstream efforts on their behalf, especially the pursuit of
durable soiutions. Refugee children const~tute a human investment in the
futur,,,. In view of the magnitude of the problems faced by refugee children,
it is evident that preventive measures, legal and physical. protection, and
assistance based on psycho-social as well as physical develoyment, remain the
basIc principles for intervention by UNHCR. Activities in their favour, be
they operational, advocacy or pUblic information, are carried·out in
cooperation with donor, host, and country-of-origin Governments, as well as
non-governmental, intergovernmental, and United Nations partners. During the
reporting period, collaborative efforts have focused in particular on areas
such as protection and pUblic information, as well as education, physical and
psycho-social needs and advocacy.

84. uNHCR continued to provide guidance ~n protection matters, specifically
concerning detention and statelessness of refugee children. The Office has
also participated in numex-ous inter-agency meetings and activities for the
promotion and implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the Child.
Particular attention has been given to the issue of adoption of refugee
children iT ",e context of the Hague Conference of Private International Law,
where Statec 4re currently working on a Draft Convention on Inter-Country
Adoption.

85. Particular efforts have been made recently by UNaCR in the area of
creating greater pUblic awareness of the situation of refugee children and to
assist field staff in addressing the needs of refugee children. These
included a l2-minute video entitled "Make a·Little Difference"
(English/French) and two training videos. One is entitled "A Promise to Keep"
and seeks to draw attention to the Guidelines on Refugee Children, and
en,~~rage UNHCR and operational partner staff to make effective use of their
contents. The other video, entitled "Pieces of Dreams", is set in Zambia and
cor~erns the care of traumatized refugee children; it focuses on a project for
Mozambican refugee children, showing how to detect symptoms of trauma and
~roposing a variety of simple measures to overcome its ill effects. .

,
86. In response to the recommendation of the 1991 session of the Executive
Committee, and ina collaborative exercise with the Norwegian Refugee Council,
financially supported by the Norwegian Government, a Senior Coordinator on
Refugee Children has been appointed who took up her lunctions in May 1992.
Her responsibilities will include, inter alia, the development and promotion
of a coordinated policy on refugee children.

-18-

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



B. Regional deyelQpments in Africa

87. The trend, pattern and overall magnitude of refugee movements in Africa
remained comparatively stable during the period under review. However, the'
inflmtes into Malawi from Mozambique continued unabated. Eveuts in Somalia,
Ethiopia, the Sudan, Burundi, Zaire and Sierra Leone beginning in earlylg9l,
led respectively to further influxes of refugees into Djibouti, Kenya, Uganda,
'Rwanda. Zaire, the Congo and Guinea. The new exoduses rendered necessary the
initiation of emergency assistance programmes as well as the strengthening of
the UNHCR field presence to 'respond more effectively to these complex refugee
situations.

88. Throughout the period under review, the root causes of population
movements and refugee flows in Africa continued to be both natural and
man-made. In the case of refugees, some of the problems which triggered
movements arose from the legacies of colonialism. The majority, however, W6re
a result of internal conflict, ethnic strife, abuse of human rights, lack of
political accountability and democracy, extreme poverty, structural
adjustment, heavy debt-servicing, the existence of weak systems and
institutions for managing the economy and policies, environmental degradation,
drought and famine, all of which have combined to undermine the collective
self-reliance, confidence and security of African countries.

89. African Governments have con~inued to grapple with these intricate
social, economic and political problems which have perpetuated the movement of
populations from one African country into another in search of safe haven and
a more dignified life. In this connection, the "New Agenda for the
Development of Africa in the 1990s" recommends specific actions to African
countries and the inte~nQtional community to tackle the critical economic
situation in Africa. Among the areas covered are: the achievement of
sustainable economic growth and development; promotion of regional and
subregional economic cooperation and integration; intensification of the
democratization process; intensification of human resources development and
institution-building; effective environmental and population management; rural
agricultural development and food security.

90. It is gratifying to note that prospects are brighter for addressing root
causes and preventing the outflow of refugees in Africa through the
democratization of political systems and observance of human rights.
Adherence to the African Charter on Human and People's Rights is gaining
momentum. The issue of root causes has continued to be discussed in various
forums inclUding the OAU Council of Ministers and theOAU Summit of Heads of
States and Governments. In this context, the OAU Commission of Fifteen
visited several African countries during the period under review to promote
and facilitate voluntary repatriation. In addition, several States have
declared general amnesties and have enacted laws to enable refugees to return
in conditions of ~afety and dignity.

91. As in the past, the great majority of refugees in Africa have found
'asylum in countries facing major economic problems, and often in the most
remote and least developed areas of those countries. The impact of successive
emergencies affecting millions of drought victims, refugees, returnees,
internally displaced persons and demobilized military personnel in the Born of
Afrie",,? Angola, Mozambique, Liberia and the Sudan, coupled with competing
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cJ*"ands for resources, .waspartic~larly severe. 'Xhesecountries are unable to
absorb the e:w:traburden.as.adequate s.ervices for their own nationals are often
lacki,ng. Reg:rettabJ,y,substantialfinancial support was not provided for the
inte.x:..a,gency.t:'onsoHdated .appeal for the Special Eme.rgencyProgramme for the
Horl3"ofAfr,lCIl«SEPHA»norfor viable development projects that would both
l,lghteu.t)le]:lurdelton .. u.atipnals .and promote lasting solutions . in
J:'efllgee-llffectedarel!ls. The impact of the c1rougbt in southern Africa on water
rell;ource1hfpodavailability, medical infras.tructure and snpply, including the
att,nc:laut.logistical c1ifficulties,. could threaten the region's capacity to
~"rry~ut some of·the laudmark democratic reforms vital to longer-term
devel0pinent.tJNHCR has beguntp coordinate its response to the serious food
deficits for refugees through the World Food Programme (WFP), in close
consultl!ltiou.withthe United Nations Department of Humanitarian Affairs. To
avert ami!ljorloss of life,. there must be continuing efforts on the part of
all international donors and the affected African countries to deal with this
crisis.

92•.. There aX'e grounds for hope, however, that some long-standing internal and
regional conflicts can be resolved and conditions created to allow the
launchiu.gof large-scale repatriation operations. This is the only realistic.
solutioJl.for Africa's refugees and is the primary objective of UNHeR. For
large-scal~ repatriation to be successful, the international community should
ideally assist Governments of origin to reabsorb their nationals. Unless this
is done,thpsewho havetepatriated may leave their homes once again because
of their inability to meet their minimum needs upon return.

93. During the reporting period, the West African subregion was again
confrpnted. with a number of internal conflicts, among which was the
intensification of the armed conflict in the south-eastern provinces of
Sietra Leone. This culminated in the internal displacement of hundreds of
thousanc1s of Sierra Leoneans and also caused another 172,000 to seek asylum in
Guinea (160,000J and Liberia (12,000) beginning in April 1991. The securit,{
situation in. this area still remains very tense and there are still reports of
new arrival.sin Guinea. Emergency relief assistance. 'Was provided to the
Sierra Leonean refugees from the ongoing care. and maintenance project in
Guinea.

94. Efforts to resolve the Touareg problem in Mali have also been
stalemated. In adc1ition to Touareg refugees' in Mauritania and Algeria, over
1,000 urban cases have been registered in the capitals of Burkina Faso and the
Niger through end March 1992. Most recently, some 300 Senegalese refugees
from the Casamance region sought asylum in the Gambia.

95. ~ttemptsto find a peaceful and lasting solution to the Liberian cr1S1S
hava been unsuccessful, forcing over 665,000 persons to remain in exile in
neighbouring couu.tries where they benefit from UNHCR assistance. A joint
donor/Unitec1 Nations agency, WFP/UNHCR and non-governmental organization
mission was fielc1ed at the end of 1991 to the three main countries hosting
Liberian refugees (Cote c1'Ivoire, Guinea and Sierra Leone)~ as well ,as
Liberia, to review the food situation. Although contingency plans have been
drawn up for organized, large-scale voluntary repatriation to Liberia, the
securi.ty situation is not yet pt"opitiouGforthepromotion of such a mov.... "IIent.
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96. Despite the political turmoil in May 1991 which resulted in the breakdown
of law and order and significant losses of camp infrastructure and project
property. the 1991 assistance programmes in Ethiopia succeeded in
strengthening and consolidating relief asaistance to both Somali and Sudanese
refugees. particularly in the transport/logistics. health and water sectors.
Some notable achievements in 1991 included expansion of warehousing capacity.
delivery of reasonable quantities of food to refugee sites amidst security
·constraints. reduction of malnutrition rates to acceptable l$vels and
successful drilling of three boreholes in the Jerer Valley near Jijiga. In
view of the prevailing difficult circumstances. UNHCR was primarily concerned
with life-sustaining activities. While only 72 per cent of food was delivered
to Somali refugees in the eastern camps because of security constraints. it is
gratifying to note that Sudanese refugees nevertheless received an equivalent
of 2.223 calories/person/day. as compared to the WHO recommended minimum daily
allowance of 1.900 calories. Another achievement was the maintenance of
satisfactory health and nutritional levels for the majority of Somali and
Sudanese refugees. with crude mortality rates of less than 1 per 10.000 and
malnutrition rates ·of less than 10 per cent. except in Kebribeyah. Tefer Ber
and Daror camps in eastern Ethiopia. where continuous influxes aggravated the
rate of malnutrition.

97. There were few activities designed specifically for refugee women. as
priority was given to life-saving or life-sus1:aining activities in the
transport. water and health sectors. Women and children were. however. the
principal beneficiaries of.the improved water supply. health-care services and
supplementary feeding programmes.

98. Since the collapse in January 1991 of the former Government in Somalia.
the majority of· the Issak Somali refugees have expressed their wish to
repatriate to north-western Somalia. subject to the availability of food.
rehabilitation of damaged basic infrastructure and peaceful conditions.
Indeed. due to poor security in eastern Ethiopia. an estimated 100.000 Issak
Somali refugees have spontaneously returned to north-western Somalia during
the reporting period. It is believed that if land-mines were to be cleared
and peaceful conditions were to prevail in north-western Somalia, large-scale
voluntary repatriation would be a feasible durable solution. On the other
hand. given the spontaneous return to southern Sudan of the majority of
Sudanese refugees, UNRCR. in collaboration with other United Nations agencies
and non-governmental organizations. is transforming Dimma camp into a viable
settlement for the remaining' 4.300 Sudanese refugees.

99. Some 300,000 out of an estimated 550,000 Ethiopian returnees from Somalia
were paid $10.6 million in travel gra.nts and were dispersed to their home
villages where they will receive 12-month food rations through the' Relief and
Rehabilitation Commission. The previouslypropos\3d rehabilitation grant of
approzimately$420 per family will now'be used f()r quick impact projects' in
the areas of veterinary services, water improvement, health clinics, credit
schemes and ot.her locally identified. small-scale projects. These projects,
which willben.efit both returneesandl'ocal communities. will be. implemented
either by line Ministries or competent NGOs. Within the framework of the
voluntary repatriation operation. in July 1991 UNHCR undertook a successful
repatriation ai.rlift for 53,000 ex-soldiers from Kassala in theeastetn Sudan
to Addis Ababa and 102 civilian.s from the southern. Sudan. to J1mma in western
Ethiopia. Another group of 550 persons was airlifted from Djibouti to
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,J)l~eDa"aandAddis ,Ab~ai~October1991. Civilianreturnees were provided
with a cash grant totalling approximately $66 per person, whereas ,a special
as,s1stanc::e progr8lllllle, was being implemented by the Government for ex-soldiers,
incollaborationwithdonorsand.other United Nations agencies.

:l,OO.·awingtc,itsposit.ion as acrossroad of the Horn of Africa, Djibouti has
btJeJl,pal'ticularlyaffectedbythepoHtical,changesand subsequent instability
in neighbouring countries during 1991.. With a national population of over
hal~, a million, Djiboutlwas host at the end- of April 1992 to some 91,500
refugeeli,of SomaJ,ior!gin'and 13,000 Ethiopian refugees. The country was also
conte,ndingwitha severe drought and a surge of internal disturbances in its
norther,nl'egions. tUi:l1in the context of the UNHCR Annual Programme and SEPHA,
sslJ!stance has been provided in the form of food aid, health and water
servicesan~ th4!strengthening of logistic services - port and railroad 
enabliJlg CO,st-4!ffective delivery of emergency relief supplies to Ethiopia.

101. As a direct result of the changed political climate in Ethiopia, the
voluntary repatria,tio~ of Eritreans has become a possibility. Discussions
with the GOV4!rnmentof ,the Sudan and the Provisional Government of Eritrea
have commenced in order to establish the modalities for the registration.
transportation, reception and rehabilitation in Eritrea of some 250,000
Erit~eans who hiilvebeen in the Sudan over a period of two years. As the role
of UNRCR in the rehabil1tationprocess can only be limited, many needed
rehabilitatio~-relatedactivities in different sectors, such as health,

.education, agriCUlture and potiilble water, will have to be assumed by
developmental programmes and agencies, whether bilateral or multilateral. It
is hoped that the repatriation operation can commence in July 1992. UNHCR
opened a liaison office in Asmara on 1 November 1991 to assist the Provisional
Government in establishing the relevant UNHCR assistance programme for
returnees and monitor its implementation.

102. Throughout 1991 and the first quarter of 1992, UNDCR has continued its
care and maintenance programm4! for Ethiopian.refuge4!s.in the Sudan at a total
cost of $9.9 million. Furthermore, food was provided" (through WFP) to all
refugees living in UNRCR-assisted camps and settlements. Full food rations
were· also given to drought-affected settlements which, in principle, should
have been self-sufficient in food.

103. In a relateddevelo~dent, the Sudanese refugees accommodated in the
Gambela region of western Ethiopia were forced to flee their camps in May 1991
and return involuntarily to their country of origin. Some 200,000 to 250,000
persons arrived in th4! Nasir-Pochala area in the south-east Sudan, often after
very long walks in bad health conditions. Emergency assistance was provided
through Operation Lifeline Sudan (OLS) to this extremely isolated area, which
is only accessible by air during the rainy season. With the arrival of the
dry season and the large..scalemilitary offensive by the Sudanese Government,
most of the returnees have' gradually left the NasiI' area either to their
villages of origin or to th4! south, to the Kapoata area. Of particular
concern is a group of 12,000 minors (boys) who were originally accommodated in
special c~psin Ethiopia, but as of April 1992 were moving to Kapoata in
search of safety. The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) has
been extending basic assistance to these minors. WHCR has contributed
'1,365,400 to OLS to cover the purchase of relief, items and the leasing of an
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airplane in connection with assistance to these returnees. It has also
seconded technical staff to OLS in Nasir.

104. During the reporting period, two voluntary repatriation operations from
the Sudan were prepared and one of them, of some 2,700 Ugandans by air to
Entebbe, was successfully completed in January 1992. The other, involving the
repatriation of 12,000 Chadians at present residing in UNHCR-assisted
settlements near El Geneina is expected to be completed by June 1992.

105. Kenya has also been severely affected by events in the Horn of Africa.
The fall of the Siad Barre regime in Somalia and the subsequent onset of civil
war in southern Somalia led to a continuing large-scale outflow of refugees
both to the coastal area between the border and Mombasa, as well as to the
Liboi area in Garissa district. At the end of March 1992, the reception
centre at Liboi together with the camps in Ifo and Utange ac~ommodated some
122,000 Somalis. As this influx is expected to continue with 200 to 400 new
arrivals per day, new sites are being identified both on the coast and in the
Ifo area. The main problem has been to identify areas which can provide
sufficient water for an average of 30,000 persons. UNHCR provides funds for
all necessary related assistance, including health, water, transport,
sanitation, shelter, and so on. The programmes are implemented by
non-governmental organizations and UNHCR directly, with the support of the
Kenyan Government. WFP is providing basic food.

106. Ethiopian refugees, both civilian and military, also began to arrive in
Kenya in substantial numbers in June 1991, reaching a maximum of 8,000,.and
were accommodated in Walda camp. Most of them later repatriated throughout
the remainder of 1991, most spontaneously. However, in February 1992,
inter-ethnic fighting broke out in southern Ethiopia leading to a new influx
of some 1,500 to 2,000 refugees per day. UNHCR has made its best efforts to
provide emergency assistance to this new group of refugees. In April 1992,
new camp sites were being identified, and non-governmental organizations
mobilized.

107. In view of the present rate of new arrivals, it can be expected that by
the end of June 1992 the refugee population in Kenya will stand at
approximately 327,000, not inclUding a potential caseload of Sudanese as a
result of the civil war in the southern Sudan. To meet the needs Of this
group, UNHCR would require an estimated amount of $15 million, as compared to
the originally budgeted amount of $12.5 million, excluding WFP food.

108. Drought has posed a major problem in Kenya as the country is unab~e to
cover its own food needs, let alone those of refugees. Kenya is, therefore,
obliged to import food for its own population while WFPhas done so for
refugees. Considering the lead time to import SUch large quantities of food,
s continuinc; flow of new arrivals will pose serious logistic prOblems for
UNHCR and WFP.

109. As a result of the civil war in the southern Sudan, Sudanese continued to
arrive in northern Uganda at a rate of 800 to 1,000 per month as at and
March 1992. UNHCR, in coordination with the Ugandan Government and.
non-governmental organizations, .continued to provide necessary care and
maintenance assistance. In April 1992, discussions were taking place with the
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tJgan4an<;oVttrmnent toexplorEl the possibility of providing sufficient land to
'tile ~etuqees"to aUowthom"to become self-sufficien.t in food production.

UO.IncooperationwiththeUgandan Government and UNDP,'within the framework
of the Plan ofA.C.tion for Rwandese Refugees, UNHCR is making efforts to
improve the .econoDlic .·infrastructure of .the Rwandese refugee settlements in
80uth-we~tUqanda·. "

111. In March 1992, some 30,000 Zairians arrived in western Uganda as a result
of cl.ashes betweentheZairian military and anti-Government forces. UNHCR is
assisting the Government to move this group away from the border and provide
care andmaintenl:lDce"assistance through non-governmental organizations~

112,; .InCentraIAfrica, as in other regions of the continent, the solution to
refugee problems requires the emergence of conditions allowing people to
remain in theircountrie.s of origin or to return in safety to their homes.
ongoing conflicts in southern Sudan have, once again, led to new refugee
infl~es into northern Zaire and the Central African Republic. What began as
llD.emergency situation in Haut-Zaire in February and December 1990,
progressively turned into a major care and maintenance programme for UUHCR at
a cost of<$2,5 million in 1991. The largest portion of the assistance budget
went towards logistic expenditures to ferry relief assistance to the refugee
.rea. As a consequence, the main needs of 110,000 Sudanese and Ugandans in
Zaire and 15,000 Sudanese in the Central African Republic could not be fully
met.

113. Despite events in Zaire beginning in September 1991, it is gratifying to
note that there was no substantial outflow of Zairian refugees into
neighbouring countries. About 100 Zairians who fled into Burundifrom the
Ruzizi plain returned to their homes when the situation had calmed down.
Burundi is already assisting spontaneous returnees, mainly repatriated from
the United Republic of Tanzania, whose nwnbers had reached 20,402 by
31 March 1992.

114. The Dar-es-Salaam Declaration signed on 19 February 1992 entrusted to the
OAU and UNHCR the drawing up of a Plan of Action for dur6ble solutions to the
30-year-old problem of Rwandese refugees. Technical studies have been carried
out in Rtfanda for the reintegration of returnees, and in the United Republic
of Tanzania and Uganda for the integration of those who do not wish to
repatriate. Similar missions are planned for Burundi and Zaire.
Implementation of the humanitarian aspects of the Plan is entirely dependent
on the establishment of a durable cease-fire and implementation of
confidence-building measures that would enhance the democratic process.

115. The Peace Accord signed between the Government of Angola and the National
Union for the Total Independence of Angola (UNITA) has paved the way for a
durable cease-fire, creating the potential for Africa's largest organized
voluntary repatriation of some 300,000 Augolan refugees, mainly from Zaire and
Zambia. Preparations are under way in the host countries and in Angola for
safe return to commence during the second half. of 1992.

116. The number of Mozambican refugees in Malawi increased by over 70,000
durinq the reporting period, to a total of almost 1 million by end
March 1992. UNHCR continued to assist the Government and people of Malawi to
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meet the burden resulting from the presence of a large number of refugees.
UUHCR assistance programme is intended to meet the basic needs of the refugees
pending their voluntary repatriation - the only dura~le solution possible for
them. Drought had an adverse impact on the Office's ability to deal
effectively with problems related to food shortages, water supply, health
services, inadequate logistic capacity and storage systems, road maintenance,
education and steps to reverse the ecological degradation created by the
presence of nearly 1 million refugees.

117. Assistance to over 140,000 Mozambicans in Swaziland,the United Republic
of Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe continued during the reporting period.
Simultaneously, however, some voluntary repatriation to Mozambique, both
spontaneous and organized, took place during the period under review. The
UNHCR assistance programme in Mozambique continued to meet the needs of these
returnees, estimated at some 253,000 as at the end of 1991. Funding problems,
however, limited the scope and level of this assistance.

118. With regard to the Republic of South Africa, negotiations between the
Government and UUHCR which had begun in 1990 finally led to the signing of a
Memorandum of Understanding on the Voluntary Repatriation and Reintegration of
South African Returnees on 4 September 1991. The operative Agreement
Governing the Status of UNHCR in South Africa was also signed on
2 October 1991.

119. On 18 October 1991, an appeal for repatriation to South Africa in the
amount of $28.4 million was launched to assist 30,000 beneficiaries (6,000 in
the country and 24,000 outside) with appropriate transport and reintegration
assistance for six months. By February, over $27 million had been raised.
The first flights carrying returnees from the United Republic of Tanzania to
Johannesburg and Durban in mid-December 1991 arrived amidst much jubilation,
but political and economic constraints, particularly high unemployment and
lack of shelter, appear to be discouraging many South Africans from deciding
to return home at this time. By mid-March 1992, 6,613 of the earlier .
returnees had been registered for material assistance, while 6,355 refugees
(5,555 in neighbouring African countries and 800 elsewhere) had filled in
Voluntary~epatriationForms requesting clearance from the Government of the
Republic of South Africa and transl10rt assistance from UNHCR. Fewer than
3,000 persons had been cleared and had arrived under theUNHCR programme by
the end of March 1992.

120. Furthermore. the optimistic start to constitutional reform and political
change signalled by the successful opening of the first Congress for a
Democratic South Africa (CODESA) in December 1991 was somewhat dampened bya
February by-election set-back for the National Party and the President's
subsequent call for an all-White ~eferendum to dete~ine whether negotiations
should continue.

121. During 1991, 'UNHCR voluntary funds expenditure in Africa totalled
$290.9 million, of which $185.2 million-was under General Programmes and
$105.7 million under Special Programmes. The largest amount spent under these
programmes was for care and maintenance, namely $182.9 million.
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C. Regional deyelomneBts in Asia pg Qceania

122.>Interi~lvepreparationswere made for the repatriation of some 370,000
C8mb0dianrefugeesand di.splaced persons in ,. Thailand, following the signing' in
Pads olli23 October 1991 of the Comprehensive Political Settlement of the
Cambodian Conflict. Responsibility for the coordination of. international
assistance was entrusted to'UNHCR and the operation is being conducted under
the overall authority of the Secretary-General and his Representative to
Cambodia. , Qn2 N.ovember 1991, the Royal Thai Government, the Supreme National
Coupc.il1 of Cambodia and UNHCR signed a tripartite memorandum of understanding
which details theresponsibilities of the three parties and establishes that
they will cooperate to ensure the voluntary character of the repatriation.
The memorandum also ensures that there will be no residual cases remaining in
Thailand.

123. Since the signing of the memorandum of understanding, UNHCR has taken
specific steps to implement the key components. The registration of potential
returnees to Cambodia was conducted by UKHCR between October 1991 and January
1992 and an information campaign was intensified. As at April 1992, three
stag'irigareas had been constructed in Thailand at Site 2, Site B and Site 8,
and afol1rthw8s nearing completion at Khao-I-Dang, a UNHCR-managed camp. In
Cambodia, access roads 'and earthworks were completed at six reception centre
sites inPhnom Penh, Sangke, O'Taki, Sisophon and Siem Reap. Longhouses,
latrines, kitchens, clinics and administration blocks were constructed to
ensure a minimum combined capacity of 9,600 persons. Under ideal
circumstances, this will allow the passage of up to 330,000 returnees through
these centres over a period of nine months, with a maximum stay of one week in
transit at the centres. Wells are being dug at each centre by UNICEF.

124. Up to four additional transit/processing facilities may be constructed in
other areas if UNHCR conditions concerning the voluntariness of return,
security from mines and banditry, economic viability and freedom of access and
movement can be met in these areas.

125. Reception and transitfacilities'will be operated by non-governmental
organizations with a continous UNHCR presence. Simple cooked meals will be
provided at reception centres based on WFP rations and locally purchased
supplements. Medical supplies and equipment will be purchased for provision
of basic health services ~t reception centres.

126. A land identification mission and an initial survey of the presence of
mines took place in November 1991, and follow-up missions dealing with both of
these crucial issues were carried out in the field. Satellite imagery and
~aps compiled as part of the November exercise now form the basis of a
land-identification and mine-verification process which is essential to the
success of the repatriati~n operation.

127. A framework for a multisectoral Rural Integration Strategy hae been
developed and is outlined in a memorandum of understanding between UNDP and
UNHCR signed on 10 and 14 January 1992. The agreed Rural Integration Strategy
combines short-term, quick impact projects in such sectors as water, health
and farming aid, with area development projects designed to upgrade services
and improve rural infrastructure in areas of returnee concentration. The
internally displaced population and demobilized soldiers should benefit from
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these projects along with the local population. UNDP will chair a
coordinating body to be known as the Joint Support Unit. Input would be
expected from other United Nations agencies such as UNICEF, the Food and
Agriculture Organization (FAO), the World Health Organization (WHO) and the'
United-Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), as
well as from bilateral aid programmes. Non-governmental organizations are
encouraged to assume implementation responsibility for quick impact projects
within this framework. In this connection, UNDP has organized an inter-agency
mission to develop a portfolio of quick impact and area development projects.

128. Throughout the planning phase, UNHCR has been mindful that mines and
unexploded ordnance pose a serious obstacle to repatriation. In the
Secretary-General's appeal of 1 October 1991, a budgetary ~rovision of
$2 million was included for mine surveys. A British non-profit agency, Halo
Trust, was commissioned to do a survey of the mine problem in the areas of
potential returnee settlement. Their findings were released to interested
Governments and were the subject of a thorough review by a working group of
experts which was convened at Geneva on 2 and 3 January 1992.

129. On 1 November 1991, the management of the United Nations Border Relief
Operations (UNBRO), which since 1982 has been responsible for the care and
maintenance of the border population, was transferred to UNHCR. The tradsfer
was intended to streamline the management structure for the repatriation and
fully utilize UNBRO resources for this purpose. The High Commissioner is
deploying the staff necessary at the field level and has designated a senior
Special Envoy to supervise the operations in the region.

130. The Cambodian repatriation operation began on 30 March 1992 with a first
group of 527 persons who returned to Sisophon reception centre. A second
group of 401 persons returned on 31 March to Otaki reception centre.

131. Considerable progress was made in 1991 in implementing the Comprehensive
Plan of Action (CPA) adopted at the International Conf~~enceon lndo-Chinese
Refugees (ICIR), held at Geneva in June 1989. A total of 28,612 Vietnamese
asylum-seekers arrived in Hong Kong and in countries in South-East Asia in
1991, compared with 39,079 in 1990. Arrivals during the first two months of
1992 totalled 231, the majority of whom arrived by land in Thailand. The mass
information campaign, the joint UNHCR/European Community (BC) announcements in
September 1991 that the level of cash assistance would be reduced for all
asylum-seekers arriving in countries of first asylum after 27 September 1991,
and the bilateral agreement between the United Kingdom-Hong Kong and the
Socialist Republic of Viet Nam on 29 October 1991 on a programme of orderly
return of non-refugee Vietnamese contributed to this substantial drop in the
arrival rate.

132. In 1991 UNHCR, with the assistance of the relevant ministries of the
Socialist Republic of Viet Nam, continued to strengthen contacts with the
Vietnamese media in order to expand the mass information campaign to south and
central Viet Nam. Non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and Vietnamese
communities in resettlement countries are further important components in the
mass information campaign. Consequently, UNHCR organized familiarization
visits to Viet Nam of representatives of various non-governmental
organizations in May and December 1991.
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133. The Orderly Depart-ure Programme (ODP) from the Socialist Republic of
Viet Namoffers the best alternative to clandestine departures. The
International Organization for Migration (laM) assumed full responsibility for
the ODP, including the operational and administrative aspects of the programme
previo~slyhandled byUNHCR. In 1991, a total of 64,870 Vietnamese departed
from Viet Nam'Under the ODP, bringing total departure since 1980 to 317,630.
Departure 'Under the ODP in the first two months of the current year totalled
13,760,;

134. Since the implementation of refugee status determination procedures,
considerable improvements have been made, both with regard to procedural
matters and the application of refugee criteria. During 1991, a total of
24,518 persons received first instance decisions, of which 6,102 were
positive .. Thr~ughthe end of 1991, a total of 53,730 persons had received
first· instance decisions since 1988.

135. Notable progress continued to be made in the resettlement of Vietnamese
under the CPA. By end December 1991, a total of 46,596 pre-cut-off date
Vietnamese refugees had been resettled since 1989, leaving a total 1,710
pre,..cut-off date Vietnamese refugees awaiting resettlement acceptance. The
main problems relating to the remaining pre-cut-off date Vietnamese refugees
are the equitable sharing among resettlement countries of cases with a
criminal or narcotics-abuse background, the pursuit of family tlnity where
links exist between pre- and post-cut-off date groups and the significance of
family links for the unaccepted caseload. As for the post-cut-off date
Vietnamese refugees, by end December 1991 a total of 9,468 persons left for
resettlement since J'Une 1989.

136. Efforts to promote the repatriation of both Vietnamese and Lao
asylum-seekers continued in 1991. A total of 12,109 Vietnamese repatriated
voluntarily in 1991, while 3,729 did so during the first three months of
1992. Therefore, since 1989, a total of 23,056 Vietnamese had returned. A
total of 87 non-refugee Vietnamese, including "double backers", were returned
in November and December 1991 under the agreement concluded between the United
Kingdom-Hong Kong and the Socialist Republic of Viet Bam on 29 October 1992.

137. In 1991, repatriated Vietnamese continued to receive initial
reintegration assistance upon their return. Prospective returneos who arrived
in first-asylum camps before 27 September 1991 will receive financial
assistance up to the equivalent of $30 per month for a l2-month period. They
are also assisted through reintegration programmes set up by the European
Comm'Unity and non-governmental organizations which focus on job creation,
small business loans, vocational training, education and health care. Of
those who arrived in countries of first asylum from Viet Bam after
27 September 1991, only cases deemed to be in need will receive up to $50 upon
their return.

138. From January to December 1991, some 2,300 Lao repatriated from Thailand
while another 800 repatriated from January to March 1992, bringing the
cumulative total since 1980 to some 10,000. Approximately 64,000 still remain
in the camps in Thailand. In addition, a total number of 1,500 Lao, including
spontaneous returnees, returned to the Lao People's Democratic Republic from
the People's Republic of China from July 1991 to March 1992. Two tripartite
meetings were held in 1991 to promote the repatriation of the Lao. One wa~

-28-

I
J

~
I

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



I
I,
,

held in Yunnan Province in July 1991, with the participation of the People's
Republic of China, the Lao People's Democratic Republic and UNHCR and the
second was held in Luang Prabang, Lao People's Democratic Republic, in
June 1991 with the participation of Thailand, the Lao People's Democratic
Republic and UNHCR.

139. Immediate assistance in the form of carpentry tools, rice and a cash
grant of $80 per person upon departure and $80 per person upon arrival, will
be given to the returnees. In addition, there are reintegration projects to
assist the highland Lao returnees.

140. In the People's Republic of China, local settlement assistance continued
to be given to 285,000 Vietnamese refugees settled on state farms in five
provinces in the south. Activities relating to income generation. crop
production, vocational training and education were further expanded under
existing projects.

141. In Papua New Guinea, three border camps located in West Sepik Province
were closed down in June 1991. Some 120 Irian Jayan refugees were relocated
to the East Awin local settlement site, while some 330 opted for repatriation
to Irian Jaya. A group of 390 refugees returned to Indonesia during 1991,
bringing the cumulative number of returnees since 1984 to 2,810.

142. In Sri Lanka, UNHCR initiated a programme of limited assistance to
earlier returnees from India who had again been displaced after the fresh
outbreak of armed conflict in June, as well as to other displaced persons who
would otherwise have been forced to seek refuge in India. Under this
programme, UNHCR assisted in the operation of two Open Relief Centres (ORC),
respectively on the island of Mannar and at Madhu. UNHCR transported
government-provided food to Madhu and financed the operation of both centres.
As a consequence of the continuing strife in the area, the vast majority who
were accommodated in the two centres were unable to return home. At the end
of March 1992, the population at Madhu ORC stood at 28,000 and at Mannar
1,200. In January 1992, an operation was launched for the repatriation of
refugees in India who were willing to return to Sri Lanka under a bilateral
arrangement between the Governments of India and Sri Lanka. By the end of the
first quarter of 1992, some 13,000 refugees had returned under the bilateral
arrangement.

143. Since the second half of ·1991, an increasing number of refugees from the
Arakan State of Myanmar entered the Cox's Bazaar District of Bangladesh. By
the end of March 1992, the registered refugee population reached 190,000.
Attempts to resolve this problem on a bilateral basis were unsuccessful, and
in mid-February 1992, the Government of Bangladesh sought the intervention of
the Secretary-General and the High Commissioner. The High Commissioner issued
an appeal in March 1992 for $27.4 million to cover the estimated needs of
150,000 refugees throughout 1992. The UNHCR Office at Dhaka has been
strengthened, a sub-office opened in Cox's Bazaar, and funds werG released
from the High Commissioner's Emergency Ftind to meet immediate care and
maintenance programme requirements. In the initial phase of emergency
assistance, WFP, UNICEF, WHO and local as well as international
non-governmental organizations were mobilized to assist the Governmeut of
Bangladesh. The provision of assistance has been hampered by a shortage of
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landrendedngit posslJ)le. toprc>Vldeadequate shelter for only 54 per cent of
the population/by UMarc.h1992 •.

144. J.fghansconst;itute 92 per cent of UNHCR beneficiaries in India, totalling
10,600 persons, \lhichis the largest group of urban refugees assisted by
UNHCR. Repatriation from India to Afghanistan in 1991 was insignificant -
only.794 leftwithUNHCR assistance. A total of some 210,.000 Tamils reside at
Tarnil Nadhu,ofwhom 130,000 receivE:l governmental assistance in camps. Some
13, 000 ~an:ail refugees were repatriated from Tamil Nadhu to Sri Lanka under
bilateral arrangements between the Governments of India and Sri Lanka.

US. Refugees from the Kingdom of Bhutan began to arrive in Nepal in early
1991 and the influx gradually grew to 250 a day from early 1992 onwards,
bringing the total number to nearly 30,000 by the end of the first quarter of
1992.. ~erefugees were accommodated in two camps at Maidhar and Timai, in
the Jhapa district in eastern Nepal, but the camps had become extremely
overcrowded by the end of 1991. As at March 1992, the Government was in the
process of allocating ne..., sites for the construction of additional camps to
relocate the refugees from the flood-prone site at Maidhar and to accommodate
more recent arrivals. The UUHCR assistance programme is being revised to
meet the needs of the increasing number of refugees. In addition to providing
food,UNHCR is also providing shelter, medical care and water and covers camp
maintenance. WFP has been requested by the Government of Nepal to allocate
more food to meet the needs of an estimated 35,000 refugees throughout 1992.

D. Regional develO2IDents in Europe and North America

146. Following the fundamental changes affecting Central and Eastern Europe,
UNHCR substantialy increased its activities in the area during the period
under review. During 1991, Poland, the Czech and Slovak Federal Republic and
Romania acceded to the 1951Conventi~nandits 1967 Protocol, and most
countries in the region not yet parties have indicated their interest to
follow suit. At the same time,UNHCR increased it~ promotion of refugee law
and advisory activities to ~':sist Governments, both in practice and legal
terms, to address an inr ~~ albeit still limited, flow of
asylum_seekers. The 11'" ~f mass flows triggered by the Persian Gulf
crisis (into Turkey an~ ~Taq) and by events in Yugoslavia proved to be
particularly difficult ~ J.~ budgetary and st~ffing constraints. Beyond
the emergency operatioJ:, ....Ir<. ir"l?lemented at the request of the United Nations
Secretary-General in YU~J~ '~in favour of more than 600,000 displaced
persons, WHCR has opened au office in Moscow and placed liaison officers in
all Central European capitals. At the same time, UNHCR has carried out a
thoro~gh evaluation of its activities in Western Europe with a view to
reassessing its presence and priorities in light of developments in Central
and EasternEu~ope.

147. In Wth·"-~rn Europe, the number of asylum-seekers continued to increase in
1991, reaching an estimated total of 545,000, as compared to 420,000 in 1990
and 320,000 in 1989. Substantial numbers of these arrivals came from outside
the region, while asylum-seekers from south~eastern Europe constituted a
significantly higher proportion than in previous years. The continuously
increasinginf'lux of asylum-seekers over the past year has created' large
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backlogs of asylum applications, placing a severe strain on reception
facilities and public and private relief. efforts. At the same time, high
rejection rates suggest that asylum procedures are often used essentially for
what would appear to be ordinary migratory movements. These trends are
compounded by an increase in xenophobic and racist attitudes of a certain
sagment of the po~ulation, with a high incidence of violent attacks on
reception centres for asylum-seekers and refugees.

148. As a result of these developments, many Governments in the region have
introduced legislation and practical measures to speed up the determin~tion

process. They have also made efforts to harmoni~e their asylum systems and
prevent unsuccessful applicants from lodging successive claims in the same or
other countries. In addition, countries have moved closer to establishing
cow~on entry requirements and increased border controls, visa regulations, and
carrier sanctions for bringing in undocumented aliens. While such measures
are targeted at foreigners in general, in the case of asylum-seekers they
tended to increase the risk of refoulement. European agreements on these
issues, such as the Supplementary Schengen Agreement and the Dublin
Convention, have been followed closely by UNHCR.

149. At the same time, UNHCR continued to participate actively in a variety of
forums where asylum problems and possible remedies are being discussed, such
as the European Community, the Council of Europe, the Conference on Security
and Cooperation in Europe (CSCE), and the Informal Consultations carried out
among 16 Governments in Europe, North America and Australia.

150. In the Commonwealth of Independent States, the new Baltic States
(Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania) and in Central Europe, USHCR focused on
emergency preparedness activities, and refugee law training. In addition,
missions have been undertaken to all countries of the Commonwealth of
Independent States to gather information on existing and potential population
displacements, particularly from conflict zones. Related to this, UNBCR is
identifying areas where preventive measures could be taken by the
international community with a view to addressing potential displacements at
their roots.

151. As in the past, Canada and the United States of America were major
resettlement countries. During 1991, some 6,924 refugees were resettled in
Canada and i5,720 in the Unite~ States. In the same year, approximately
31,000 persons requested asylum in Canada and 115,000 in the United States~

i52. During 1991, UNHCR voluntary funds expenditure in Europe and North
America totalled $24.6 million, of which $21.5 million was under General
Programmes. Under the special humanitarian operation in Yugoslavia,UNHCR
spent $1.5 million in 1991 and $14.3 miliion during the first three months of
1992.

E. Regional deyelggments in Latin AmericD and the Caribbeaa

153. Throughout 1991 and the first two months of 1992, the CIREFCA proceSs has
enabled further progress to be achieved in promoting durable solutions for
Central American refugees. Voluntary repatriation continued, especially from
Costa Rica to Nicaragua (12,666), from Mezico to Guatemala (2,326) and from
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various cOUJltdes of the ~egionto El Salvador (2,663). In Costa Rica, the
GoverJ:Ul\ent::'sdualpolicyofprompting voluntary repatriation while permitting
local-integl'ation'resulted in 'the c:losure of .a11 refugee camps in the country
~ur~ng1991. Similarly, on 31 March '1992, the Mesa Grande camp in Bonduras~
Central Arlled,ca' s ll!istremaining' refugee camp, was officially closed. In
Medca, Costa Rica and Belize, the region's three principal asylum countries,
Ilssistaricewas provided to a total of some 58,479 registered refugees during
1991.

154/1n order to facilitate the voluntary repatriation of Guatemalan refugees
whCihaveexpressed their wish to return home, the High Commissioner and the
Pr~sidentof the Republic of~uatemala sig'ned a Letter of Understanding in
November 1991 in which, inter alia, the Government of Guatemala guarantees the
secllritY'of'returnees and personnel of the United Nations and non-governmental
organizations working in returnee areas. The Letter also contains a number of
commi~ents by the Government relating to the returnees' freedom to choose

.. their destination in Guatemala, freedom of movement within the country,
non-discriminatiOn for formerly having been refugees and full enjoyment of
rights as citizens. Negotiations continued between Guatemalan refugee
representatives and the Government of Guatemala regarding certain conditions
requested by the refugees prior to collective, voluntary return. These
negotiations, which have included direct meetings between the Government and
the refugees, were initiated under the aegis of a Mediating Group comprised of
UNBCR~ the Government's Special Commission for Refugees, Returnees and
Displaced Persons (CEAR), the Human Rights Ombudsman, the Episcopal Conference
of Bishops and the Human ~ights Commission. In addition, a Tripartite
Commission (UNHCRand the Governments of Mexico and Guatemala) formally
reconvened 'in September 1991 to discuss practical and logistic arrangements
for a potential, large~scale voluntary repatriation. UNHCR has formulated a
Plan of Action covering the repatriation movement and returnee aid. Within
the framework of this Plan, the UNHCR office in Guatemala was strengthened in
April 1992 through the opening of four new field offices and assignment of
additional staff.

155. Voluntary repatriation movements are expected to continue throughout
1992, especially to El Salvador, where the January 1992 Chapultepec Peace
Accords are likely to encourage the repatriation of some 4,500 refugees in
1992, arid to Guatemala, where the Plan of Action for Repatriation contemplates
the repatriation of 10,000 refugees during' 1992. The immediate rehabilitation
needs ofreturnees continued to be met in El Salvador, Nicaragua and Guatemala
during' the reporting period. In Nicaragua, the reintegration of returnees was
also supported through the implementation of quick impact projects in
communities of returnee concentration.

156. Guatemalan refugees residing in the Mexican statos of Campeche and
Quintana Roo continued to benefit from the multi-year local integration
programme. A new training project was initiated in November 1991 to prepare
refugees for the transfer to them at the end of 1992 of responsibility for the
prog'remme. In Chiapas, refugees continued to receive basic assistance and
some refugees benefited from income-generating' projects. A literacy and
training project for refugee women also commenced in April 1992.

157. Following the overthrow of Haiti's President Aristide on
30 September 1991, UNBCR encouraged all countries in the region to respect the
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principle of non-refoulement and offer Haitian arrivals temp~rary asylum
pending negotiation by UXHCR of a regional burden-sharing framework, in
coordination with the Organization of American States (OAS), and the
stabilization of the situation in Haiti. A few countries in the region agr$ed
to accept a quota of Haitians on a temporary basis (Honduras, Suriname and
Venezuela). Direct arrivals were reported in other countries, such as the
Bahamas, Cuba and Jamaica. Through 31 March 1992, lS,OOO Haitian boat people
were interdicted on the high seas by United States Coast Guard vessels. A
total of 6,614 were found to have a plausible claim to asylum in the United
States of Am~rica. The total number of Haitians screened out and
involuntarily returned by the United States was 9,134 as at 31 March 1992. A
total of 715 returned voluntarily to Haiti: 417 from Guantanamo Bay and 29S
from third-country safe havens (the Bahamas, Honduras, Jamaica and
Venezuela). A total of 1,100 Haitians voluntarily repatriated from Cuba
during the first week of April 1992.

15S. Within the framework of the Tripartite Commission (France-Suriname-UNHCR)
and following a marked improvement in the situation in Suriname, the voluntary
repatriation of 2,500 Surinamese in the French Overseas Territory of Guiana
commenced during March 1992. Reintegration assistance for this group as well
as for some 500 spontaneous returnees will continue through 1992. Similarly,
assistance is being provided to a small group of Haitians who arrived in
Suriname. Voluntary repatriation of Chileans both from neighbouring countries
as well as from Eastern Europe and Australia also' continued during 1991 and
the first quarter of 1992.

159. Honduras acceded to the 1951 Convention relating to the Status of
Refugees and the 1967 Protocol in March of 199-2. In August 1991, the
Parliament of Belize passed the Refugee Act which implements the 1951
Convention and the 1967 Protocol, to which Belize acceded in June 1990.
During the last quarter of 1991, the Belizean Refugee Department was created
and three sub-offices of the Department were opened in areas with
concentrations of unregistered refugees.

160. From 19 to 21 February 1992, t~e First Regional Forum on Uprooted Women
(FOREFEM) was held at Guatemala City under the auspices of UNHeR and UNDP.
FOREFEM is a new initiative within the CIREFCA framework and is an ongoing
process which draws upon country-specific assessments of the situation of
uprooted women and a gender-based analysis of UNHCR activities in"the region
to generate specific models to" include women in programmes designed and .
implemented for the region's uprooted populations.

International Conference on Ce~ral AmeriCan Refugees (ClBEFCA)

161. At the invitation of the United Nations Secretary-General, 36 member and
observer States, IS intergovernmental organizations and 62 non-governmental
organizations atten4ed the Second International Meeting of the CIREFCA
Follow-up Committee, held on 7 and S April 1992 at San Salvador, El Salvador.
The Meeting was convened by the five Centtal American countries, Belize and
Mexico and organized jointly by UNHCR and UNDP.

162. The main objective Cif the Second Intr)rnationa1 Fol2.ow-up Meeting vaa.to
inform the international community of progress achieved in the implementatioD
of the CIREFCA Plan of Action, adopted in May 1989 at Guatemala City, and to
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eAsseSCs'itliafuturedirection iOftheCIREFCA process beyond its current
three...;yea~ti.Jne-framEl.,'In addition, the convening countries sought to elicit
fillancia1 'support ,from~onor,s for progralnmesbenefiting uprooted populations.

'IDthis~egard, atot8.l of 65 projects were presented, with external financial
'~equirement,s·Of •.255~3!5, 183. '

163 .. The Mee't,incj resulted in the adoption of a Declarat,ion (CIREFCA/CS/92111)
which, interaUa~ recognized the overall contribution to the regional peace
p%'oc'ess>madetbyCIREFCAaswell as the specific policies adopted by the

, conve&!ing, co1U1tries to improve the treatment of upt"ooted populations. In
order,toj?emitfulfilment of the objectives ,of the CIREFCA Plan of Action,
the Meetlng fUi:ther, decided to extend thE! time-frame of the process for an
additional two years, until May 1994. Significant pledges of financial
support were also made, totalling $82.67 million. Of this amount,
$51.55 million was in support of CIREFCA activities presented at the Meeting.

164. The Second 'International Meeting underlined the continuing contribution
of the CIREFCAprocessto the consolidation of peace in the region through
dialogue, coordination and concerted action among the various concerned
parties. FulfilJnent of this objective is facilitated by the various follow-up
mE!chanisrns at the national and regional level contained in the Plan of Action,
and through the ongoing support of UNHCR and UNDP, especially through the work
of the UNHCR/UNDP CIREFCA Joint Support Unit.

F. Regional deyelogments in South-West Asia. North Africa
and the Middle East

165. Renewed positive signs of a resolution of the Afghan conflict became
visible in 1991, as evidenced by the United Nations Secretary-General's
proposal of 21 May 1991 of a framework for a settlement which was widely
supported by the majority of Afghan parties and all countries involved.
Developments during the first three months of 199?provided further positive
indications.

166. Monitoring by UNaCR of return routes in Pakistan and Afghanistan, as well
as of areas ofodgln and Guest Houses within Afghanistan, has confimed that
the number of spontaneous returnees during 1991 may be estimated at 200,000
persons. Other repatriation-related activities of UNHCR continued at a modest
level, in the fom of support to cross-border projects to facilitate the
reintegration of t~e returnees, data collection and transport assistance to
returnees from the Is1emicRepublic of Iran. The main activity ofUNHCR in
Afghanistan was its continued support to the Guest Houses through the
upgrading of facilities in Mazar-i-Sharif, Herat, Jalalabad and Lashkargar and
the provision of food raFions to 30,000 returnees.

167. Dsspite the absence of an overall settlement, refugees in Pakistan
continued to apply to UNHCR for assistance to repatriate. The Repatriation
Grant Project in Pakistan provided each family surrendering its ration card
with $130 and 300 kilograms of wheat. Since the inception of the project in
July i990, a total of 56,000 families (approximately 300,000 perso~s) have
benefited and it is expected th~t at least an equal number will do so during
1992.
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168. During 1991, the Government of Pakistan and UlflICR undertook a thorough
reassessment of assistance policy. The number of refugees remaininqin the
refugee villages was also reviewed in the light of repatriation to Afghanistan
and internal movements within Pakistan. The current programme focuses· on
assistance to vulnerable groups, continued consolidation of services to
refugees with those provided to nationals, as well as the reduction of
administrative and technical support staff. Considerable progress in
achieving some of these objectives was made during 1991 through the
retrenchment of 2,400 administrative and project staff employed by the
Government of Pakistan and further progress has already been made during the
first quarter of 1992. Effective 1 April 1992, food assistance in Baluchistan
was reduced from a coverage of 740,000 to 450,000 persons.

169. According to government statistics, the Islamic Republic of Iran hosts
approximately 3 million Afghans and 1 million Iraqis. During 1991,UNBCR
provided, inter alia, assistance in the health, water, sanitation,
construction, education and logistics sectors. The appropriation for the
Islamic Republic of Iran for 1991 was $12,654,200, of which $5,298,500 was
targeted for refugees from Iraq. The rate of implementation was affected in
1991 by the Persian Gulf crisis, which prompted the reallocation of staff and
logistical resources to the new emergency.

170. The deadline stipulated in the Foreign Act, which gave to all foreigners
in Kuwait until 31 December 1991 to regularize their stay in the country, was
extended through 31 May 1992. While awaiting Kuwait' s authorization to
establish an adequate UNBCR presence in the country, UNBCR is continuing to
assist in identifying durable solutions for the several tens of thousands
stateless ,persons, Palestinians and Iraqis who are in need of protection. In
this context, particular mention should be made of the closure on
11 October 1991 of the AbdalliCamp, which was erected durinqthePersian Gulf
conflict to accommodate stateless persons (588 Bidoons). A number of fonmer
camp inhabitants were allowed to return to Kuwait City with new residence
penmits, 59 Iraqi and Jordanian nationals returned voluntarily to their
countries of origin, 43 Iraqi women with children were allowed to join
husbands and/orfathers who are either stateless or Kuwaitilllationa1s and 22
recognized refugees were resettled in third countries.

171. Negotiations continued with the Saudi GovermnentdurlJ'lg the first quarter
of 1992 with a view to establishing a UNBCR presence in Saudi Arabia, through
the opening of a branch office in Riyadhand two field offices in Bafha and
Artewiyah. Followinqsevera,l incidents in 'late 1991ano. early 1992, the
presence of UNBCR in Saudi Arabia '(particularly in Rafha and Artewiyah), vas
temporarily strengthened by the dispatc~ of a mission whose primary objective
is to identify appropriate durablesolutioDs, in full collaboration with the
Saudi authorities, diplomatic and UniteClNatit-ns missions, for the 35,,000
refugees and former prisoners of war vho are located inthe.two C5mps.
According to Saudi A:r:abian records, more than 4,000 Iraqis were sent back to
their home co'untry without UNBCR involvement. UNBCR",oicetS its concern
regarding the detention and refoulement of·new arrivals from Iraq. Sporadic,
tense conflicts occurring among refugees at Rafha and Artewiyab also renderea
necessary close UNHCRmollitoring of livingcondi~ions and continuous, active
negotiations with the authorities. During the period under review, tnmCR also
intervened with the authorities on behalf of other refugees, mainly from
Somalia and Ethiopia.
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17~:.,Reg~Qnal:rea.tUementoptions continued to be ' pursuedrPe,rticularly the
Id8lllio a.publio of Il'an'soffertoaooeptan initial lr500 persons with
.zi;a~i;ngHnJt8t9>that.ooUlltry.,By end Marob1992,. some 300 persons had been
f~()lID:,(romllafhaCl!IIllpto,the Islamio Republio .Of Irail. Saudi Arabia has
.te,t.di~~·,readine.$ to· fUlld.thisairlift. beyond its substantial assistanoe
to the refuge•. populat!onin.the oamps. An lnitialSaudi oontribution of
$,~oOr()OOfor '~eairlifthas alreadybeenreoeived by tJ.Nsca.

17i.' In 'addition to several 'thousand urban refugees. the Syrian A,T.l!'bRepublic
reoei"",.~:approziJnately 5,000. Iraqi refugees in the aftermath of tha Persian
Gulfedsis. As at April 1992. these refugees were located in the El Hol
oampr where UNHCRhas openea a ·fieldoffice. The Syrhnauthorities have
agree~.,in principle. t.o the opening of a UNHCa branch office at Damascus
wblQhwUlbeadequately·staffed.during 1992. Care and maintenance assistance
has been provided in coordination with the Syrian Red Crescent Society. while
food. eduqational.facilitiesand health assistance have been provided directly
by UNHea. In addition to refugees at El Hol. UNHCRis providing assistance in
thehealth'car~andeducationsectorsfor a small nwnber of urban refugees.

174. In the:aepublic of Yemen. the nwnber of Somali and Ethiopian refugees
increased considerably during the reporting period to nearly~5.000 by
Apri,l 1992.'lhe country continues to face a flow of 'arrivals. mainly by boat
1ntotbe·port .. of,Aden. The .refugees'· are located in a transit centre and will
be moved into two cmps' near Aden and Taiz. A large number of refugees
claiming to be ofYemeni origin are mainly settled in viIlagesand towns.

175. In June 1991. UNHCR began implementing an emergency project in the amount
of $710.• 025 to assist the Yemeni authorities and the Red Crescent to cope with
the influz. With this allocation, the authorities have set up two camps near
Aden and'Taizand provided basic emergency food assistance to the newcomers.
TheUNBCR office in' Sana' a has been reinforced to face the emergency
situation. In addition to thisnev caseload. the Annual Programme continues
to cover the needs of two groups of refugees:apju,"ozimately 1.000 Eritreans
who have been liVing lnEl Khaukha camp since 1977 ". and some 600 urban
refugees. mainly located in Sana'a.·who are being provided health care
assistance.

176. Within the parameters of the United Nations peace plan. UNBCR has
,completed its preparations for the Western Sahara repatriation programme.
Vehlcles,computers. telecommunication equipment and staff housing have been
secured. An operations plan. based on the asswnptions defined by the United
Nations. has been readied. Staffing plans and deployment schedules have been
established and can be modified at .any moment if requested by New York. As at
Apdl1992. funding for the conunencement o·f operations had reached some
$18.6 million in pledges (of whidh more than $11 million had been paid);
against total requirements which remained at $34.5 million. UNBCR programme
obligations were approximately $3 million as' at April 1992. Given the very
significant pledge of contributions in-kind by the Government of Algeria and
pledges from other sources. no additional contributions are currently being
sought. Should assumptions relating to the operation change as a result of
contlnuing'negotiationsr UNHCR could rapidly modify its planning and
b~dgetin9. and advise donors of any changes in t9tal requirements.
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177. In view of the delay in the calendar for the Western Sahara referendum,
an assessment of the needs of Sabrawi refugees in Algeria was conducted and .
revealed the need for emphasis in certain areas including health/nutrition.
shelter and transport. Budget requirements for this programme were estimated.
at $3.4 million of which $2.4 million has been obligated.

178. In Mauritania, the influx of refugees from Mali beginning in June 1991
c~ntinued during the latter part of the year. By end March 1992, some
5~600 families (approximately 28,000 individuals) were receiving assistance.
Due to the isolated location and harsh climate of the three refugee sites in
south-eastern Mauritania at Bassikounou, Aghor and Nere, considerable effort
is necessary to ensure that basic needs are met and to avoid the spread of
contagious diseases which are endemic during the dry season. Budget
requirements for this programme are estimated at $3.2 million. of which.
$1.9 million had been obligated by April 1992.

179. The number of refugees in the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya continued to
increase in the latter part of 1991 with arrivals from various African
countries including Cameroon, Chad. Ethiopia, Ghana, Liberia, Nigeria, and the
Sudan. A sudden influx of some 400 Somali refugees coming from Saudi Arabia
took place in October and November 1991, rendering necessary an urgent
response for vulnerable cases. T.banks to the outstanding help and cooperation
of the Libyan authorities, UNDP and donor embassies, the basic needs of this
group were met. By April 1992, a significant number of these refugees had
expressed a desire to repatriate to Somalia and steps were being taken to
expedite the process, when conditions permit. In addition to the
above-mentioned group of refugees, during 1991 the Libyan Arab Jamahiriya
witnessed a sizeable influx of refugees from the Persian Gulf region,
particularly Iraqis and Palestinians.

180. Prior to the dramatic events of February and March 1991 in the Persian
Gulf, there were some 65,000 Iraqi refugees in the ISlamic Republic of Iran,.
Jordan, the Syrian Arab Republic and Turkey. The swiftest refugee influx in
40-year UNHCR history began to unfold in the first week of April 1991 in the
Islamic Republic of Iran and Turkey. In April 1991, the new Iraqi refugee
population grew from 50,000 to 700,000 in the Islamic Republic of Iran and
from 7,500 to 250,000 in Turkey. By May 1991 the figures had reached
1,410,000 and 400,000, respectively.

181. The United Nations Plan of Action was revised on 9 April 1991,
designating UUHCR as lead agency. The estimated budget was set at
$400 million, of which $238.5 million were earmarked forUNHCR. The largest
emergency air transport operation in the history of UNHCR was launched in
April 1991, in conjunction with a massive emergency procurement operation at
Geneva Headquarters. In May 1991, there were an average 10 flights daily to
the Islamic Republic of Iran transporting some 300 metric tons per day. In
total, dur.ing the emergency some 259 flights to the Persian Gulf region during
the emergency transported some 10,000 metric tons of supplies.

182. At the beginning of May 1991, with the initiatives on the political front
being taken by the international community, the first sIgns of large-scale
repatriation were noted. This was the start of the fastest repatriation
movement in UNHCR history. By the end of May, some 250,000 refugees had
returned to specific areas in Iraq from the Islamic Republic of Iran and
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T\\rJullr'aJldcover65'!nternational staff had been .flown to Baghdad. Staff from
Tuf.k.eyhad't0begincross-border operations at DQhuk following a massive
r~1iefop8rationinit;iat~dby.thecoalition forces.; By the first week of
Jwse;"UNBCasu1)....officeshadbeen>opened at Dohuk, '. Erbil and Suleimaniyah, witb
&.n\llllber.of.fieldofUces;inthesethreegovernoratesand in Basrah. In
Ju,ly<1991, over '150 international staff were in position in Iraq.

183 •. By Decernber 1991, only 45,362 Iraqis from the 1991' ceseload were left in
the IslfDic aepUblic of Iran and some 10,000 in Turkey. Over 90 per 'cent of
the 1991caseload had. repatriate(l .totheir places of origin. In northern
Iraq, 1JHIICR launched anunprecedentedly large shelter-construction programme.
Overl,500"illages,out of some 4,000 which had been destroyed, were rebuilt
with the assistance of UNBCR an(l non-'govermnental organizations between
October and December '1991. An· estimated 500,000 persons benefited from this
progr~e which supplied 21,800 cubic metres of lumber, 5,400 metric tons of
corrugated iron sheets, 128,000 tools as well as other shelter items
transported in ,some 2,000' trucks.

184. Between January and December 1991, the UNHCR budget for the Persian Gulf
emergencyoperliltion .was $220 million. Of this budget, $62 million was spent
on shelter, $40,300,,000 on (lomesticitems, $37,500,000 on transport, and
$25,,900,000 on health Iiln(lwater in Iraq and other countries in the region
affectEl(l by theinf1wr. Between January and June 1992, the UNHCR budget was
$33~ 550,000,' bringing the total UNBCR Persian Gulf Er/lergency budget to
$253,550,000.

185. As the relief phase of the operation has been completed, the
reconstruction/rehabilitation phase is scheduled to begin in May 1992.
Following a joint UNICEF/WHO/UNBCR assessment mission to northern Iraq in
March 1992, hand-over procedures by WBCR have begun. UNHCR is expected to
sClille down its operliltion while other United Nations agencies will take over
the opetation by 30.April 1992.
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CHAPTER III

FINANCING OF MATERIAL ASSISTANCE ACTIVITIES

186. The year 1991 was an exceptional year during which the international
conununity was challenged as never before to secure adequate funding for UNaCR
programmes. Total voluntary funds expenditure amounted to $862.5 million
which, compared to 1990, represented an increase of $318.5 million. UNHCR
spent $370 million under General Programmes and $492.5 million under Special
Programmes and Other Trust Funds.

187. Donor support was exceptionally strong and most of the tra(.'litional major
donors increased their total contributions by up to 60 per cent .in absolute
terms (see table 3). Private sector donor support was also marked by an
extraordinary increase of $18 million over 1990 contributions.

188. Apart from regular appeals and submissions to cover the approved budget,
seve~al special appeals had to be issued in 1991 for new situations requiring
an urgent response. Among the most prominent were the massive exodus of ov~r

1 million Iraqi nationals into neighbouring countries and their subsequent
return to northern Iraq, the emergency in the Horn of Africa, the .
Comprehen~ive Plan of Action for Indo-Chinese Refugees (CPA), the repatriation
of South African refugees and exiles, the preparatory phase of the voluntary
repatriation to Cambodia and the humanitarian assistance programme in
Yugoslavia.

189. At its forty-second session in October 1991, the Executive Committee
approved a target of $373.1 million for 1992 General Programmes, includiIlg
$20 million for the Emergency Fund. The total voluntary contributions needed
in 1992 to cover General Programme requirements, as well as Special
Programmes, were estimated to be $630.1 million. However, by March 1992, the
projected needs for 1992 were then estimated at $886 million. This increase
was due mainly to new emergencies in Bangladesh and Kenya and ongoing and new
voluntary repatriation programmes such as Angola, Cambodia and Ethiopia.

190. In 1992, UNHCR opened the year with a $49.7 million carry-over of funds
under General Programmes. As at 31 March 1992, total contributions, both paid
and pledged, for General and Special Programmes amounted to $297.5 million, as
detailed in table 3. The announcement of pledges in the first qUEirter of 1992
for the year's General Programmes ($209.3 million as at 31 March 1992) showed,
however, a slight downward trend compared to the 1991 figures for the same
period ($317.9 million for General and Special Programmes, of which
$251.4 million for General Programm~s).

191. As in 1991, important developments continue to occur in the political and
economic spheres on an international level, resulting in profound
transformations in the world order. Contrary to the positive expectations
thereby generated, the global refugee situation deteriorated in an
unprscedented manner. With the events in the Persian Gulf, the Horn of
Africa, and in Central and Eastern Europe, UNHCR is faced with complex
situations that continue to require the sustained support of the international
conununity. Early contributions by donor Governments are especially important
to enable the Office to carry out the tasks with which it has been entrusted.
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CHAPTER IV

RELATIONS WITH OTHER ORGANIZATIONS

CA. COc$eration between the Office of the United Nations High
CQl\IDissiOner for RefugeeS and' other members of the United
Hatiqnssntern

19Z~''lhe framework for coOperation betweenUNHCR and the other members of the
United Hat!ons system is found in nwnerous resolutions of the General
ltJlJetllJ)ly"and decisions of the UNBCR Executive Committee (EXCOM), and the UNDP
GQvernlllgCounciL ' The latest Ge,neral Assembly action was resolution 46/182
on QoordinaHonandtimely response to hwnanitarian emergencies. Recognized
lnth.se various resolutions and decisions is the urgent need for inter-agency
collaboration in integrating relief assistance to refugees, returnees and
dlflplace4persons with wider developmental initiatives and activities for
hosting coulitries and communities. This' framework has been significantly

, reinforced.by the adoption of the United Nations system-wide Guidelines on
aetugeeAid.and Development by the first 1992 session of the AdmInistrative
COIlIIIltteeon Coordination (ACC). The Guidelines, prepared by UNHCR and
inoo~orating the main conclusions of the discussions undertaken by the
Consultative Committee on Substantive Ouestions (Operational Activities) on
the "subject, will provide guidance to relevant agencies on the need and manner
to link humanitarian with development assistance activities on behalf of
refugees, returnees, displaced persons and their host communities.

193. During 1991 and early 1992, the international community experienced
unprecedented emergencies in various parts of the world, including the Persian
Gulf and the Born of Africa. Furthermore, dramatic changes in the world's
political order and international relations presented unique opportunities for
finding solutions, mainly through voluntary repatriation, to nwnerous
long~standing,refugee problems. These situations Called for an immediate
hwnanitarian response from the international community and reinforced
coordination within the United Nations system. In this regard, UNHCR has
worked closely with the Department of Humanitarian Affairs, the Department of
politic::al Affairs and the Department of peace-keeping Operations.

194. Enhanced operational relationships, especially at field level, between
several development, humanitarian and disaster relief agencies, such as UNDP,
UNICEF, WHO, the International Labour Organisation (ILO) and the Office of the
United Rations Disaster Relief Coordinator (UNDRO), were realized through
provision and exchange of expertise and resources in programme areas of
returnee rehabilitation and reintegration and regional development endeavours
to encourage voluntary repatriation and/or prevent new outward migratory
flows. Sectoral level qooperation includes immunization and health planning
and carel suppleMentary feeding, basic education and vocational training,
water supply and sanitation; hOl~sehold security; family planning and
mother/child medical welfare and reafforestation.

195. The working relationship between UNHCR and WFP, long recognized as one of
the best within the United Rations system, was further reinforced. On
1 January 1992, new working arrangements between the two organizations,
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supported by major donors. came into effect. Under such arrangements WFP
assumec the role of lead agency for the mobilization of all resources required
in terms of all basic food aid commodities, plus salt and sugar, as well as
for all related external and internal transport, storage and handlinq (17SB)
costs. WFP will gradually assume the actual operational arrangements for
ITSB.Finally, WFP will continue to strengthen with UNHCR the procedures. for
the joint monitoring of resource mobilization (including funds for ITSB) and
th~ delivery of food aid to the beneficiari~s.

196. UNHCR actively participated in major forums and meetings organized by the
United Nations and its agencies and programmes. Particular support was made
available to major international meetings which took place or are being
prepared, such as on the environment and sustainable development (United
Nations Conference on Environment and Development), population, the
advancement of rural women, nutrition, the disabled, and women and children.
UNHCR also assisted with the arrangements and participated in several seminars
on United Nations collaboration mechanisms, including the very successful
ACC-sponsored Training Seminar for Senior Field OfficialS.

197. Present and future challenges to the United Nations in the areas of
emergency response to complex, man-made and natural disasters, alleviation and
eradication of poverty, and addressing the needs of uprooted populatio~s,

require new and innovative approaches. UNHCR, in cooperation with other
United Nations agencies and programmes such as WFP, UNDP, UNICEF, IFAn and
financial institutions such as the World Bank, having an interest in the
various dimensions of these problems and challenges, will continue to
cooperate and attempt to institutionalize periodic consultations with a view
to achieving better coordination and improving the response of the United
Nations system as a whole.

B. Other intergovernmental organizations

198. UNHCR continued to enhance its cooperation with other intergovernmental
organizations, especially through advocating the consideration of
refugee-related issues in the policies, plans and activities of these
organizations.

199. The Organization of American States (OAS) and UNHCR.have continued their
cooperation on the assessment of legal provisions relating to refugees in key
countries of Latin America. UNHCR participated in the twentY-first Regular
Session of the OAS General Assembly held at Santiago, in June 1991, where a
resolution entitled "Legal situation of refugees, repatriated and displaced
persons in the American hemisphere" was adopted (AG/DOC.2768/91).

200. UNHCR maintained and intensified its traditional cooperation with the
Organization of African Unity (OAU) in the various fields of humanitarian
assistance for refugees and returnees in Africa. The Dar-es-Salaam
Declaration (February 1991) entrusted both UNHCR and the OAU with the
responsibility of drawing up a Plan of Action leading to durable solutions for
Rwandese refugees and joint OAU/UNHCR consultative meetings on this Plan were
held at Geneva in May 1991 and February 1992. Regular consultations on other
important refugee/returnee situations took place, notably in relation to the
Horn of Africa, Liberia and South Africa. The High Commissioner participated
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ill .the •. fifty-fifth session uf the Council of Ministers of the OAU. held at
Addi~~aba in February<1992.

201~·Wi.thlnthe fraJlleworkof cooperation between the United Nations system and
the Organizatioll of the Islamic Conference (OIC). UNHCR strengthened its
relationsw!thtJ?,eOIC in all matters related to the assistance to refugees
witflitl· tlleMullHm.·world. The High. Commissioner participated in the Sixth
IslemicConference held at Datar. in December 1991.

202.UNRCR Bigned a cooperation agreement with the Islamic. Educational.
Scientific 'and Cultural Organization (ISESCO) on 23 May 1991 and participated
ilftheFourthGeneralConference of ISESCO held at Rabat. in November 1991. A
joint technical meeting will be convened in April 1992 to programme
cooperation activities.

203.uNHCR ~on~uctednew initiatives in order to widen its cooperation with
financial institutions. A cooperation agreement is being finalized with the
Islamic Development Bank (IDB) and. following a joint meeting held at Geneva
on 30 and 31 March 1992. a programme ofwort is being established between the
African Development Bank (ADB) and UNHCR.

204. Cooperation with the Commission of the European Community (EC) has been
further reinforced. UNaCR participated in the Follow-up Meeting of European
Minist~rs on Mi9.rations. the Conference on Racial Equity in Europe. the
MiDiet~,iel Conference on the Movements of Persons from Central and Eastern
BuroFeancoun"ries. an~ the Committee of Migrations. Refugees and Demography
~rganized by the Council of Europe. In addition UNHCR took part in the
~uro~Afr' ;an dialogue. and the Task Force on Western Sahara organized by the
European Parliament and the Donors' Consultation on Albania. organized by the
EC. The EC continued to be one of the major contributors to UNHCR programme~.

205. Relations have been further developed with the Organisation for Economic
Cooperation and Development (OECD). UNHCR participated in the Working Group
on Migration held at OEeD Headquarters in J.une 1991 •. and discussions were hald
with the Development Assistance Committee (DAC) Qs~well as the OECD
Development Centre on future joint activities.

206. The existing coordination between UNRCR and the International
Organization for Migration (laM) continued and IOMs cooperation in
refugee/returnee transportation has been very important. Regular
consultations on matters of common interest have also continued both at
Readquarters and in the field.

207. UNRCR maintained its coordination with the Regional Economic Commissions
for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC). for Africa (ECA). and for Asia
and the Pacific (ESCAP) 0" various themes of commo~ inter.est and. in
partiCUlar. within the framework of preparations f~~ UNCED.

C. Humanitarian cOQperation with liberation~ovements

208. During 1991 and 1992, UNRCR continued 'to maintain its traditlonal and
cooperative relations with the National Liberation Movements recognized by
OAU; namely the African National Congress (ANC) and the Pan African Congress
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of Azania (PAC). Since 1990, the South West Africa People's Organization
(SWAPO), with whom UUHCR had also enjoyed cordial working relations, won the
general elections in Namibia and formed the Government of this newly
independent State. This relationship was based, as in the past, on an
understanding,of strict non-political and humanitarian role of UNHCR.

209. Following the inception of the ongoing process of political change in
South Africa in early 1990, the Office initiated discussions with all
cQncerned parties including the national liberation movements which culminated
on 4 September 1991 in the conclusion of an overall legal and political
agreement by all the principal actors in respect of the organized voluntary
repatriation of South African refugees and exiles.

210. On 13 December 1991, the United Nations General Assembly adopted by
consensus resolution 46/79 A entitled "International efforts towards the total
eradication of apartheid and support for the establishment of a united,
non-racial and democratic South Africa". This resolution created a new
framework for cooperation between the national liberation movements, the South
African authorities and the National Coordinating Committee for Repatriation
(NCCR). UNHCR has extended all necessary humanitarian assistance to ensure
the successful implementation of the repatriation programme. However, in view
of the need to achieve the reintegration of returnees and other disadvantaged
sectors of the South African society, the international community should
expand, in a concerted manner, the scope of assistance provided inside South
Africa, particularly in the areas of housing, health, education, employment
and social welfare.

211. The provision of humanitarian assistance to the refugees under the care
of the ANC and PAC, either through Governments of host countries or directly
through these organizations acting as implementing partners, continued during
the peri~d under review. Such assistance covered care and maintenance needs,
education, vocational training and, where feasible, support towards local
integration.

D. lmlations with non-governmental organizations

212. UNHCR continued its efforts to maintain and expand its partnership with
the community of non-governmental organizations. A primary objective was to
ensure that complementary activities were being pursued in a concettedmanner
i~ order to achieve a common objective, that is protection and durable
solutions for refugees.

213. Following a consultation process invo17ingsome 200 non-governmental
organizations world wide from July 1990 through October 1991, UNHCR issued
internal guidelines on 24 February 1992 entitled "UNHCR/NGO Partnership". The
guidelines define certain basic pre-requisites for constructive
UNHCR/non-governmental organization partnership, summarize the outcome of the
UlfHCR/non-governmental organization consultation and list the c~iteria for
selection of non-governrrtental organization operational partners byUNHCR. The
guidelines also provide practical references, such as the institutional
framework of this collaboration as well as the results of consultations in
pi.'evious years in a number of· important areas such as emergency measures,
protection of refugee women, information, refugee food aid coordinbtion,

-43-
Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



e4uc~ti()nf~rifitfugeeS-j uprooted peOPle 8J1ddevelopmentand r,efuqeechildren.
1fhill!t-r.af~i~~:n~the>neecltCllc:ontinue. the Office's, traditional collaboration
wi.thnon-~o:VEr"7.il'l.~ntalorqaJli.atinns~ the. quidelines also call for closer
couPltrati()llii~~e"areas,suchasadvocacy•. Followinqtheir wide
4is._i"na~1.()llw.i~lnUNRC:R,thesequ.idelines were shared with non-qovernmental
organiailt,iOJisthrouqhtheInternationalCouncil of Voluntary Aqencies (ICVA),
to ..nc;o~raqelStroIlgert1NBCR/non-qovermnentlt,1orqanization partnership_

:l1.;4.'n1fiteJ!l8rqfitncy. in thepe,rsil!.n Gulf reqion thro.uqhout 1991 provided an
opp()rtUJ1i~yto re,lnforc:e cooperation between UNHCR and non-qovernmental
o1'liJlI.Ili.at.ions~Afocalpoint was established within the'UNHCR Gulf Emerqency
'.I:astForcein.order to facilitate collaboration between UNHCR and operational
partners and handle various requests from the non-governmental organizations
l'elat.tng ,to •. thefitmerqency. Furthermore, following implementation of measures
to-ftnb~ce '. the Office's. ownemerCjency responsecapacity ,UNHCR held
consultations withnon.-90vernmental orqanizations in January 1992 to explore
areaso~ potent.ial cooPfitrationthrough stand-by arrangements and other
mecban.tsl1Is.Ial.iqht of thefavounble response received from
non-qovernmlitntal orqanizations,further consultations will be held during 1992
to define cooperation modalities.

'215. With the purpose. of enhancing cooperation between UNHCR and
development-oriented non__qovernmental orqanizations, UNHCR continued to
participat~,in the .. Sponsors '.' Group of the. United Mations Non-Governmental
Liaison Service (NGLS). A special insert onrefuqee aid and development was
published in the February 1992 issue of the "GO Between", the NGLS newsletter,
to sensitize development-oriented non-governmental organi~ations to the need
to link refugee assistance to development programmes.

216. UNRCR, workinq in cooperation with the Development Centre of the
Committee of OECD and BURIDOCS (a network on human riqhts information and
documentation), and in association with ICIrS, is preparinq a directory of
non-qovernmental orqanizations active in the field of development and refugee,
miqrants' and human riqhts in OECD countries. The~directory is scheduled to
blit published in early 1993 and will be distributed to developinq-country
non-governmentalorqanization partners. A database On non-governmental
organizations workinq with refuqees world wide is currently being established.

217. In october 1991, UNHCR held its annual 'consultation with some 140
non__gove~nmental orqanizatlons on the theme Of "mass movements and refugees:
need,for innovative approaches". 'lhemeetinq was opened by the Hiqh
COIIIIIIissio.ner. The traditional Consultation on Protection was held in May 1991
with a qroup of 40 non-governmental organizations. A total of 25 meetings
were held throuqhout 199], with non-qovernmental orqanization partners on a
range of issues of Qommon interest, such as reqiona1 refugee situations.

218. UNHCR published an information booklet in December 1991 which highlights
areas of UNRCR and non-governmental orqanization partnership. The booklet is
available in Enqlish, French and Spanish and was widely disseminated. UNHCR
also encouraged staff of non-governmentaloTganizatiuns to participate in its
traininq activities both at Headquarters and in the field. Emerqency
manaqement vorkshops, which took place in Central and Eastern Europe
throughout 1.991, hiqhlighted the role of non-governmental organizations in the
international relief system.
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219. The Nansel Medal was awarded to Mr. Paul Weiss, posthumously, for his
contribution to refugee law and to Mrs. L. Amathila, the first African woman
to receive the distinction, for her long service to refugee children.

220. UNHCR has continued to encourage greater sensitivity of non-governmental
organizations to the special situation and needs of refugee women and
c~ildren. UNHCR participated in numerous consultations, seminars and traini'lg
programmes on this theme and provided. editorial support in the production of
books by UNHCR and non-governmental organizations and documents on refugee
women and children and subsequently assisted in their dissemination.
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CHAPTER V

PUBLIC INFORMATION

221. UNRC::R,pul;.: ~i!lformation activities wel(e thoroughly reviewad during 1991
o..d,ng ~o they.ry.scarce financial' resources' available and the need, as
in4ic~..,4inlast<ye~r'sreport,to communicate the pHght of refugees to a
.widttl'.a",dience. The review conducted by the Of£ice also took into
con8i4er~tionthe results ·ofthe study on UNRCR public information activities
coDdu9ted in early 1991, as requested by the UNHCR Executive Committee.

·222 •.The UHHCR Public Information Section has been restructured into four
interdependent units: publications, video, public relations and
~dm~nistration. This has allowed for a significant increase in the number of
press releases issued, production and distribution of information bulletins on
majorUHHCR operations, speedy replies to media queries, and the production
an4 timely distribution of short videos and/or footage to major television
networks.

223. Changes were also made in the format, content (now o~iented to UNHCR
operations and the debate of refugee-related issues) and frequency of
publication of Refugees magazine, prompting a significant: reduction in the
annual production costs. As a result, in 1991 there were three issues in
German and Japanese, four in Italian and six in English, French and Spanish.
During 1992, Refugees will be issued quarterly in all language versions and
will continue to be distributed free of charge.

224. Over 300 events in more than 100 countries were organized last year to
commemorate the fortieth anniversary of UNHCR. They included roundtables,
seminars, television programmes, concerts, the issuance of commemorative
stamps, special publications and photo exhibits. A small-scale public
awareness campaign is planned for the second semester of 1992.

225. During 1991, UNHCR devoted some $3.5 million to public information
activities, excluding staff and travel. In order to help generate income
while increasing UMHCR visibility, the Office started, on an experimental
basis, to sell items with the UNBCR name and logo.
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FINANCIAL DATA

TABLE 1

Total UNBCR axgBn4iture in 1991 Ri regional bureau/country
and source of funds

(Thousands of United States dollars)

Regional bureau/
country or area

1. AFRICA.

Angola
Botswana
Burundi
Cameroon
Central African

Republic
Cote d' Ivoire
Djibouti
Ethiopia
Guinea
Kenya
Lesotho
Malawi
Mozambique
Rwanda
Senegal
SIerra Leone
Somalia
Sudan
Swaziland
Uganda
United Republic

of Tanzania
Za;'re
Zambia
Zimbabwe
West Africa
Other countries

Subtotal (1)

United Nations
regular budget

0.0

General
programmes 11./

2 746.6
893.1
949.5

1 339.5

1 541.3
8 676.6
4 316.8

54 528.8
13 901.2
12 263.8

441.2
26 232.5

439.5
1 229.6
4 333.6
2 044.5
5 124.1

20 913.4
1 982.7
3 911.4

1 764.5
6 523.3
2 581.5
2 706.8
2 987.1

880.5

185 253.4

Special
programmes

79.4
110.7
271.4
139.8

53.9
1 033.9

589.7
32178.1

1 861.9
1 390.3

99.2
23 682.7

3 961.4
536.0
529.4

50.-7
3 031.9

22 082.4
137.2
883.7

603.7
1 880.6

184.9
772.2
328.5

9 212.3

105 685.9

Total

2 826.0
1003.8
1 220.9
1 479.3

1 595.2
9710.5
4906.5

86 706.9
15763.1
13 654.1

540.4
49915.2

4 400.9
1 755.6
4 863.0
2 095.2
8 156.0

42 995.8
2 119.9
4 195.1

2 368.2
8 403.9
2 766.4
3 479.0
3 315.6

10 092.8

290 939.3

.
• Ezcluding North Africa which is-included in 5: South-West Asia,

North Africa and the Middle East.
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T!$le 1 (continued)

Regional bureaul
countJ:'Y ..~J:'.. ~Ft:'l!l .. .

2. LATIN AMERICA AND
THE CARIBBEAN

United Nations
rE!9u~ar.blldqet

Gengra1
p.rogranunes §,I

Special
programmes Total

·A:rgeJltina
Costa Rica
BQJlduras
~ezico

Nicaragua
Other countries

Subtotil1 (2)

3.. EUROPE AND· .NORTH
AMERICA

Austria
Belgium
France
Germany
Greece

';, .•Rungary
;Italy
portugal
~pain

Tllrkey
ynited Kingdom of

Great Britain and
Northern Ireland

Y,ugos1avia
Other countries
North America

Subtotal: (3)

1 269.8 68.7 1 338.5
3 120.2 4: 262.7 7 382.9
2 225.8 293.9 2 519.7
8 052.7 1 986.2 10 038.9

524.0 14 260.1 14 784.1
4 625.9 3 054.6 7 680.5

0.0 19 818.4 23 926.2 43 744.6

936.7 4.4 941.1
981.8 237.2 1 219.0

1 826.9 297.6 2 124.5
1 828.8 329.2 2 158.0
1 566.5 5.9 1 572.4
4 028.6 61.6 4 090.2
3 649.2 119.6 3 768.8

308.2 0.0 308.2
838.6 404.3 1 242.9

2 067.9 9 024.4 11 092.3
J
I

1 338.7 113.0 1 451.7 C
5 567.4 352.8 5 920.2
1 972.1 75.9 2 048.0 C
2 663.1 48.3 2 711.4

0.0 29 574.5 11 074.2 40 648.7

E

c:

-

-
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Table 1 (concluded)

Regional bureaul
country or area

4. ASIA AND OCEANIA

China
Hong Kong
Indonesia
Malaysia
Papua New Guinea
Philippines
Thailand
Viet Nam
Other countries
Australia and

New Zealand

Subtotal (4)

5. SOUTH-WEST ASIA,
NORTH AFRICA AND
THE MIDDLE EAST

Algeria
Cyprus
Egypt
Iran (Islamic

Republic of)
Iraq
Pakistan
Other countries in

North Africa
Other count~ies in

Western Asia

Subtotal (5)

United Nations
regular budget

0.0

0.0

General
programmes SAl

4 607.2
4 926.2

914.1
2 635.2
1 571.1
7 316.3

15 588.5
983.7

9 974.5

529.2

49 046.0

3 658.4
73.9

1 110.2

13 492.8
667.8

31 391.3

858.2

2 470.9

53 723.5

Special
programmes

3 313.3
19 279.8

6 640.1
7 899.0

33.3
5 565.9

18 566.6
8 861.1

22 210.7

491.2

92 861.0

5 945.7
10 454.6

633.8

45 962.2
74 250.2
14 083.8

193.3

82 088.0

233 611.6.

Total

7 920.5
24 206.0

7 554.2
10 534.2

1 604.4
12 882.2
34 155.1

9 844.8
32 185.2

1 020.4

141 907.0

9 604.1
10 528.5

1 744.0

59 455.0
74 918.0
45 475.1

1 051.5

84 558.9

281335.1

6. OVERALL ALLOCATIONS

Global and regional
pr.ojects

TOTAL (1-6)

20 390.0

20 390.0

32 567.3

369 983.1

25 406.1

-492 565.0

78 363.4

882 938.1

~I Annual programme and the Emergency Fund.
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TABLE 2

l.IflCRexpenditure';'1 1991 by regional bureau!country and main
. types of assistance activities A!

(Thousands of United States dollars)

TyDe of assistance
Regional bureau! Emergency Care and Voluntary Local
countJ"Y or are,,- assistance maintenance repatriation 2! settlement Resettlement Total

: .

1. AFRICA-

Angola 490.0 250.0 623.1 533.0 1.3 1 897,4
Botswana 61.0 63.3 437.7 112.3 674.3
Burundi 291.0 93.4 32.9 483.5 900.8
Cameroon 225.8 434.1 308.9 968.8
C~ntral African Republic 718.8 735.7 112.6 28.0 1 595.1
Cote d'Ivoire 9 593.5 62.1 4.1 9 659.7
Ojibouti 1 812.9 2 102.6 437.5 4.8 8.3 4 366.1
Ethiopia 1 000.0 59 101.1 22 960.2 2 439.3 99.4 85 600.0
Gilinea 15 699.7 11.4 15 711.1
Kenya 1 200.0 10 648.5 5.1 620.6 235.8 12 710.0
Lesotho 43.0 18.9 135.1 197.0
Malawi 865.5 48 562.2 10.0 49437.7
MC)zambique 103.2 3 892.3 0.3 5.0 4 000.8
Rwanda 461.9 241.0 710.9 6.2 1 420.0
Senegal 979.6 2 708.3 196.9 3 884.8
Sierra Leone 2 038.3 6.2 2 044.5
Somalia 3 672.5 2 851.8 333.5 6857.8
Sudan 4071.3 16 075.9 10.348.1 9 587.7 119.4 40 202.4
Swaziland 1 259.3 16.1 333.6 121.4 1 730.4
Uganda 906.5 7.3 3 124.9 4 038.7
United Republi c

of Tanzania 340.8 531.1 857.8 5.5 1 735.2
Zaire 1 129.9 4 153.4 57.7 1 722.4 19.5 7 082.9
Zambia 446.1 113.0 1 401.2 11.0 1 971.3
Zimbabwe 2 803.6 77.1 219.1 3 099.8
West Africa 2 462.0 170.0 375.9 30.0 3 037.9
Other count,.ies 91.0 8 974.5 603.9 17.9 9 687.3

Subtotal (1) 11 579.4 182 910.6 51 977.7 27050.1 994.l} 274 511.8

- Excluding North Africa which is included in 5: South-West Asia, North Africa and the
Middle East.
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Table 2 (continued)

Type of as~istance
Regional bureaul Emergency Care and Voluntary Localcountry or area assistance maintenance repatriation kl settlement Resettlement Total

2. LATIN AMERICA AND
THE CARIBBEAN

Argentina 2.5 168.0 693.1 20.0 883.6Costa Rica 1 378.6 5 105.9 6·484.5Honduras 123.0 1 550.6 350.8 5.1 2029.5Mexico 3 702.3 135.0 5 078.1 14.1 8929.5Nicaragua 14 359.2 67.9 14 427.1Other countries 465.0 977.3 3 132.8 1 362.9 36.7 5974.7

Subtotal (2) 588.0 4 682.1 20 724.2 12 658.7 75.9 38 728.9

3. EUROPE AND
NORTH AMERICA

Austria 69.4 47.2 18.6 256.4 33.0 424.6Belgium 64.4 202.0 266.4France 8.8 383.7 820.2 1 212.7Germany 1.3 18.6 808.2 828.1Greece 1 397.4 6.3 52.6 9.3 1465.6Hungary 2 900.0 28.4 18.0 753.0 1.0 3 700.4Italy 80.9 1 712.9 349.2 13.9 2 156.9Portugal 1.0 8.7 294.4 304.1Spain 1.0 91.9 432.9 525.8Turkey e 826.4 1 025.1 1.3 32.7 477.1:1 10363.3United Kingdom of
Great Britain and
Northern Ireland 118.1 100.5 461.5 680.1Yugoslavia 1 235.6 3 843.5 16.6 5.3 353.9 5454.9Other countries in
Europe 68.3 239.8 49.5 898.2 2.1 1 257.9North Ameri ca 49.0 57.0 901.0 136.1 1 143.1

Subtotal (3) 13 180.6 8 473.5 835.1 6 267.6 1 027.1 29 783.9
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Table 2 (concluded)

Type~f assistance
Regional bureau! £Jnergency Care and Voluntary Local
country or area asSistance maintenance repatriation ~I settl4llllent Resettlement Tota'

4. ASIA AND OCEANIA

China SO.O 3 394.9 '50.0 4004.2 4.7 7 603.8
Hong Kong 18 730.0 4 300.2 716.2 23 746.4
;.Indonesia 5757.1 986.7 9.2 130.9 . 883.9
Malaysia a 238.9 349.2 608.9 693.3 !:t 890.3
PapuaNew Guinea ~2.0 58.4 1 265.8 1 346.2
Philippines 50.0 2 758.6 258.4 252.7 9 202.8 12 522.5
Thai.land 29 533.5 1 927.9 1 192.5 32 653.9
VietNam 8 012.3 506.6 901.1 9 420.0
Other countries in Asia 130.0 7 231.8 20 657.9 35.2 1 235.0 29 289.9
AustraHa and

New Zealand 15.6 91.4 420.1 527.1

Subtotal (4) 230.0 75 682.4 36 792.4 7 102.7 14 076.5 133 884.0

5. SOUTH-WESTASIA,
NORTH AFRICA AND
THE MIDDLE EAST

Algeria 4 402.6 4 908.8 0.6 0.5 9 312.5
Cyprus 174.3 9 999.9 4.8 10 179.0
Egypt 383.2 241.7 0.6 305.6 40.1 971.2
Ira" (Islamic

Republic of) 44 644.7 150.0 376.1 13 587.7 38.2 58 796.7
[rag 74 205.7 44.4 667.8 74 917.9
Pakistan 36 585.8 6 572.6 10.9 104.0 43 273.3
Other countries in

North Africa 495.6 211.6 65.9 278.4 1 051.5
Other countries in
, Western Asi a 80 893.4 544.0 1 784.5 740.6 276.9 8' ?-39.4

Subtotal (5) 200 796.9 52 135.6 13 752.9 14 923.8 132.3 282741.5

6. OVERALL ALLOCATIONS

Global and regional
projects 11 908.6 12 132.7 10 036.9 2 233.3 403.1 36 714.6

TOTAL (1-6) 238 283.5 336 010.9 134 119.2 70 236.2 17 708.9 796 364.7

AI Excluding expenditure for programme sUPPQrt and administration.

,111 Including assistance to returnees in countries of origin.
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Table 3 (continued)

1991
1992General Special

General Sl2ec;a1progranmes progranmes Total Donor Total progrannes prrogranmes

240 000 7 000 247 000 Greece
348 348 Guatemala

10 000 10 000 Holy See 10 000 10 00020 000 20 000 Hungary 20 000 20 00038 580 88 497 127 077 Iceland 38 200 38 2009 709 - 9 709 India 7 843 7 34314 000 14 000 Indonesia
44 000 44 ODD Iran (Islamic Republic of) 44 000 44 0001 548 387 1 548 387 Iraq

187 551 267 708 455 259 Ireland 179 442 179 4427 189 521 4 658 583 11 848 104 Italy 5 129 194 5 129 19431 422 568 81 047 471 112 470 039 Japan 36 592 842 9 684 965 26 907 877I
Kenya 561 561

Ut
IIlo 12 000 12 000 Lao People's Democratic Republic 6 000 6 000
I

60 137 26 846 86 983 Liechtenstein 37 037 37 037171 062 1 099 918 1 270 980 Luxembourg 143 687 47 923 95764263 263 Madagascar
29664 29664 Ma1ay:ia 20 000 20 0001 805 1 805 ~a1ta
1 000 3 500 4 500 Mauritius

100 000 100 000 Mexico
6548 6548 Monaco 6 395 6 39515 000 15 000 Morocco 15 000 15 0003 559 3 559 Namibia

19 994 661 13 104 698 33 099 359 Netherl ands 14 498 229 13 568 955 929 274292 650 289 806 582 456 New Zealand
35 297 35 297 Nigeria

20 927 326 17 320 642 38 247 968 Norway 21 821 706 21 666 667 155 0394 000 4 000 Oman
3 913 3 913 Pakistan

500 500 Panama
422 422 Philippines 270 270

- ;r-'""
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Table 3 (continued)

1991
1992Genei'"al Special General Specialprogrill11lles prograJlllles Total Donor Total progranllles progranlllGS

Poland 20 000 20 000150 000 26 815 176 815 Portugal
35 000 300 000 335 000 Republic of Korea 20 000 ZO 00010 000 1 621 333 1 631 333 Saudi Arabi a 300 000 300 0006 000 1 000 7 000 Senegal

1 097 787 5 186 680 6 284 467 Spain 1 804 124 1 804 1243 000 3 000 Sri Lanka
Sudan 5 711 6 71145 120 590 23 947 756 69 068 346 Sweden 47 038 124 39 283 447 7 754 67713 703 042 13 276 142 26 979 184 Sw; tzerl and 8 949 467 8 282 376 667 09115 000 15 000 Thailand 15 000 15 000I 4 687 7 185 11 872 Tunisia 4 900 4 900Ut

50 000
50 000 50 000

Ut 50 000 TurkeyI

United Kingdom of Great Britain27 553 727 21 448 445 49 002 172 and Northern Ireland 3 457 513 3 457 51387 918 685 109 716 269 197 634 954 United States of America 59 879 446 43 646 446 16 233 00030 000 30 000 Venezuela 237 23730 DaD 225 225 255 225 Yugoslavia
Zimbabwe 10 040 10 040

345 845 217 399 801 295 745 646 512 TOTAL 276 088 762 199 444 848 76 643 914

B. INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS

24 765 555 97 834 447 122 600 002 TOTAL 19 197 986 9 617 437 9 S80 549

":" I
UNITED NATIONS SYSTEMC.

415 413 790 250 1 205 663 TOTAL
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Table 3 (concluded)

1991
1992General Special

General Specialprograrmnes progranmes Total Donor Total progranmes progranmeii

D• NON-GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS
AND OTHER DONORS

3 103 860 16 330 997 19 434 857 TOTAL 2 178 302 256 687 1 921 615

374 130 045 - 514 756 989 888 887 034 GRAND TOTAL 297 465 050 209 318 972 88 146 078
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